# NUTRITIONAL AND GENETIC ADAPTATION OF GALLIFORM BIRDS: IMPLICATIONS FOR HAND-REARING AND RESTOCKING



Department of Biology, University of Oulu

OULU 2001



## TUIJA LIUKKONEN-ANTTILA

# NUTRITIONAL AND GENETIC ADAPTATION OF GALLIFORM BIRDS: IMPLICATIONS FOR HAND-REARING AND RESTOCKING

Academic Dissertation to be presented with the assent of the Faculty of Science, University of Oulu, for public discussion in Kajaaninsali (Auditorium L6), Linnanmaa, on June 9th, 2001, at 12 noon.

OULUN YLIOPISTO, OULU 2001

Copyright © 2001 University of Oulu, 2001

Manuscript received 14 May 2001 Manuscript accepted 17 May 2001

Communicated by Doctor G. Richard Potts Professor Ralph J. Gutiérrez

ISBN 951-42-5990-4 (URL: http://herkules.oulu.fi/isbn9514259904/)

ALSO AVAILABLE IN PRINTED FORMAT ISBN 951-42-5989-0 ISSN 0355-3191 (URL: http://herkules.oulu.fi/issn03553191/)

OULU UNIVERSITY PRESS OULU 2001

# Liukkonen-Anttila, Tuija, Nutritional and genetic adaptation of galliform birds: implications for hand-rearing and restocking

Department of Biology, University of Oulu, P.O.Box 3000, FIN-90014 University of Oulu, Finland 2001 Oulu, Finland

(Manuscript received 14 May 2001)

#### Abstract

The impact of hand-rearing on the morphology and physiology of captive and wild grey partridges (*Perdix perdix*) and capercaillies (*Tetrao urogallus*) was studied in three feeding trials conducted under laboratory conditions, and two comparative studies between wild and captive birds. Finally, wild and hand-reared grey partridges from several localities in Europe were sampled and the control region 1 of mitochondrial DNA was sequenced to reveal genetic variation between populations, as well as to compare wild and captive stocks.

Wild capercaillies had heavier pectoral muscles, hearts, livers and gizzards, longer small intestines than hand-reared ones, and a higher cytochrome-c oxidase activity in muscle and heart. Invertebrates were essential to the growth, primary and temperature regulation development in grey partridge chicks. Fish was not sufficient to replace invertebrates in the diet. A change in diet from commercial to natural decreased the assimilation efficiency in the grey partridge. It also increased the mass of gizzard reflecting the need for greater grinding ability. Of hepatic P450 enzymes used in this study 7-ethoxyresorufin-0-deethylase and 7-pentoxyresorufin-0-deethylase differed between wild and hand-reared birds. Coumarin-7-hydroxylase activity was higher in grey partridges than capercaillies. Diet differences may have caused these differences. Quebracho tannin added to the diet lowered nitrogen concentration in caecal feces, and elevated the level of excreted tannin. Otherwise its effects were slight.

Mitochondrial control region revealed 14 variable sites between two main lineages detected. Nucleotide and haplotype diversities varied greatly between populations. The markedly deep divergence between the two lineages indicated most probably post-glacial recolonisations from geographically isolated refuges. In Finland, wild birds represented the eastern lineage, while the farmstock represented the western lineage. Surprisingly little trace, contrary to expectations, from the large-scale releasing of imported partridges could be seen in the European populations.

*Keywords:* mitochondrial control region, capercaillie, grey partridge, nutrition, Perdix perdix, Tetrao urogallus

The grey partridge



Photo: Jouni Klinga



Photo: Lassi Kujala

The capercaillie



Photo: Timo Yli-Viikari



Photo: Hannu Hautala

To my family

## Acknowledgements

This work was carried out at the Department of Biology, Divisions of Zoology and Genetics, at the University of Oulu. Because my research included both an ecophysiological and a genetic perspective, I needed guidance from experts of each of these fields. First, I thank Professor Raimo Hissa, who gave me the chance to study the fascinating and wonderful grey partridges and capercaillies, and for his supervision during my work. Secondly, I thank Professor Markku Orell for the opportunity to work with his group, and for his supervision during writing this thesis. Thirdly, I thank docent Jaakko Lumme, who handed me the grey partridge mtDNA study. Finally, Professor Kari Koivula showed exellent patience with me, and my statistics, for what I owe him many thanks. I thank Esa Hohtola, Laura Kvist, Minna Käkelä, Kyösti Marjoniemi, Maria Meinilä, Ahti Putaala, Ahti Pyörnilä, Minna Ruokonen, Seppo Saarela, Hannele Säkkinen, and Leena Uimaniemi for giving me numerous valuable advice along the road, and for making my working days pleasant.

The staff at the department is warmly acknowledged for providing excellent research facilities. I warmly thank Annikki Tervonen, who taught me many useful things about rearing birds in captivity, and also Marja-Liisa Martimo, Hannele Parkkinen and Soile Finne, for their assistance in the laboratory. Without the Zoological Gardens at the University of Oulu this work would have been impossible to carry out in practice. I am grateful to the staff and especially to Jari Ylönen for their willingness to help whenever I asked. The facilities to hand-rear birds for scientific purposes were excellent. Marja-Liisa Mielikäinen, Ritva Paaso and Sisko Veijola helped me through the jungle of forms many many times!

I thank graduate students Airi Kentala, Päivi Peltokangas and Risto Saartoala, as well as my other co-authors Professor Hannu Raunio (Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, University of Kuopio) and Professor Olavi Pelkonen (Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, University of Oulu) for their efforts on separate papers.

I highly appreciate the comments of Dr. Richard Potts (Game Conservancy Trust, UK) and Professor Ralph Gutiérrez (University of Montana, USA) regarding this thesis. I'm glad I was forced to rethink some things! I also thank Professor Gutiérrez and Dr. Benno Meyer-Rochow for a precise revision of the language.

The ecophysiological part of this work belonged to a wider project, which was financed by the Finnish Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, the Academy of Finland, and the Thule Institute at the University of Oulu. The mitochondrial DNA work was financed by Alfred Kordelin Foundation, Emil Aaltonen Foundation, University of Oulu (Oulun yliopiston tukisäätiö), the Thule Institute at the University of Oulu, Finnish Cultural Foundation, South Ostrobothnian Fund of the Finnish Cultural Foundation, the Finnish Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, and the University Pharmacy Fund.

I am lucky and proud to have good girlfriends Päivi Ollinmäki, Katrin Rapakko, Tiina Mäkinen, Mia Salonen, Jaana Sillman and Erja Taulavuori, both in and outside the university. The united "9 o'clock -coffee group", with both permanent and variable members, kept up the spirits! Each and every one of you earns my warmest thanks. I also want to thank my four-hoofed friends, who every now and then gave me something else to think about!

Finally, I warmly thank my mother Soile, my brother Aki and his family, and my late grandma Anni for their support and encouragement throughout my studying years. I thank my husband Ilkka for numerous interesting discussions over the grey partridge and his highly skilled help with the figures of this thesis. My beloved children Iiro, Veera and Eero kept my feet on the ground and showed me the most important meaning of life.

Oulu, May 2001

Tuija Liukkonen-Anttila

# Abbreviations

asl	above sea level
BP	before present
СОН	coumarin-7-hydroxylase
COX	cytochrome-c oxidase
CRI	control region 1
СҮР	cytocrome P450 enzyme superfamily (CYP1A, CYP2B etc.)
EE	excretory energy
EROD	7-ethoxyresorufin-0-deethylase
FG	fast-glycolytic fibres
FOG	fast-oxidative-glycolytic fibres
GE	gross energy
GI	gastrointestinal
Hb	haemoglobin
Hcr	haematocrit
ME	metabolisable energy
MEC	metabolisable energy coefficient (or assimilation efficiency)
mtDNA	mitochondrial DNA
Myr	million years
P1-P10	primary wing feathers
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PROD	7-pentoxyresorufin-0-deethylase
tRNA	transfer ribonucleic acid
T <sub>3</sub>	triiodothyronine
T <sub>4</sub>	thyroxine

# List of original papers

This thesis is based on the following publications, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

- I Liukkonen-Anttila T, Saartoala R & Hissa R (2000) Impact of hand-rearing on morphology and physiology of the capercaillie (*Tetrao urogallus*). Comp Biochem Physiol 125A: 211-221.
- II Liukkonen-Anttila T, Putaala A & Hissa R (2001) Feeding of hand-reared grey partridge *Perdix perdix* chicks importance of invertebrates. Wildl Biol 7 (in press)
- III Liukkonen-Anttila T, Putaala A & Hissa R (1999) Does shifting from a commercial to a natural diet affect the nutritional status of hand-reared grey partridges *Perdix perdix*? Wildl Biol 5: 147-156.
- IV Liukkonen-Anttila T, Peltokangas P, Raunio H, Pelkonen O & Hissa R (2001) Liver cytochrome P450 enzyme activity of hand-reared and wild grey partridges *Perdix perdix* and capercaillies *Tetrao urogallus*: an exploratory analysis. Manuscript (submitted).
- V Liukkonen-Anttila T, Kentala A & Hissa R (2001) Tannins a dietary problem for hand-reared grey partridges *Perdix perdix* after release? Comp Biochem Physiol (accepted)
- VI Liukkonen-Anttila T, Uimaniemi L, Orell M & Lumme J (2001) Mitochondrial DNA variation and the phylogeography of the grey partridge (*Perdix perdix*) in Europe: from Pleistocene history to implications of introductions. Manuscript (submitted).

# Contents

Ał	ostrac	pt		
Ac	knov	wledgements		
Ał	brev	viations		
Li	st of	original papers		
1	Introduction: Gamebird management			
	1.1	Hand-rearing of gamebirds for release	15	
	1.2	Factors affecting the survival of hand-reared birds after release	16	
		1.2.1 Nutritive constraints	17	
		1.2.2 Gastrointestinal tract adjustments to variable diets	18	
		1.2.3 Temperature regulation in chicks	19	
		1.2.4 Plumage and primary growth	20	
		1.2.5 Energy reserves and flight ability	21	
		1.2.6 Genetic adaptation	22	
	1.3	The gamebird species studied	22	
		1.3.1 The grey partridge	22	
		1.3.2 The capercaillie	24	
2	Ain	ns of the study	25	
3	Mat	erial and methods	26	
	3.1	The birds studied	26	
	3.2	Morphological features	27	
	3.3	Blood sampling	27	
	3.4	Temperature regulation	27	
	3.5	Nutritional status	28	
	3.6	Power production	28	
	3.7	Detoxication mechanisms	28	
	3.8	Mitochondrial DNA	29	
4	Res	ults	31	
	4.1	Body mass and morphological characteristics of organs	31	
	4.2	Primaries	32	
	4.3	Plasma analysis	32	
	4.4	Cooling rate	32	
	4.5	Food consumption, excretion, and assimilation efficiency	32	
	4.6	Biochemical tissue analysis	33	

	4.7	Hepatic enzyme activity	33
	4.8	Variation in the CR1 sequence	34
	4.9	Population structuring and gene flow	34
	4.10	Changes in the population size	35
	4.11	Patterns of phylogeography	35
5 Discussion		ussion	37
	5.1	Body mass reflected the diet and changes in it	37
	5.2	Gut dimensions may reflect the diet	38
	5.3	Nutritional status affected the blood parameters only slightly	39
	5.4	Food consumption and MEC responded to the change in diet	41
	5.5	Added dietary tannin expressed in excreted nitrogen and tannin content	42
	5.6	Energy reserves and power production vs. morphology and biochemistry	
		of tissues	43
	5.7	Primary growth and temperature regulation	44
	5.8	The main detoxication route in galliforms may not be the liver	47
	5.9	A deep divergence between the two lineages of the grey partridge	48
	5.10	Past and present populations	49
	5.11	The impact of ice ages can be seen in present day grey partridge populations .	50
	5.12	Morphology and genetic variation may go hand in hand	51
	5.13	Introductions – work for hunting or conservation?	52
	5.14	Practical gamebird management in light of this study	53
6	Conc	Plusions and further study visions	56
7	Refe	rences	57

## 1 Introduction: Gamebird management

## 1.1 Hand-rearing of gamebirds for release

Hand-rearing of gamebirds has long traditions; as early as ancient Romans and Greeks hand-reared pheasants *Phasianus colchicus* "for table" (Robertson 1997). Hand-rearing of gamebirds is traditionally carried out for game management purposes, and the main aim of stocking and releasing gamebirds has been increasing the size of the game bag. Of the 132 species of partridges, quails and francolins 66 are maintained in captivity, either for quarry or domestic use (Robbins 1992). Despite their economic value, gamebirds have both socially and culturally important status as well.

Besides hunting purposes, hand-rearing and releasing of animals can be used as tools for conservation of endangered species or biodiversity (Nesbitt & Carpenter 1993, Kleiman *et al.* 1994, Cade & Temple 1995). Sixty-eight galliform species out of 256 (27%) are globally endangered. This includes 42 Phasianidae species (Rands 1992). The proportion of galliform birds from all hand-reared and released animal species is about 39% (Griffith *et al.* 1989). Many hand-rearing and releasing programmes have been carried out, not for hunting, but to strengthen natural populations or reintroduce species (Angelstam & Sandegren 1981, Paolo & Piodi 1988, Schroth 1991, Starling 1991, Kavanagh 1998). The popularity of hand-rearing and releasing of gamebirds is undisputable: about 20 million pheasants, two million red-legged partridges (redlegs) *Alectoris rufa* (Tapper 1999), and about 50 000 grey partridges *Perdix perdix* (D. Potts, pers. comm.) are annually released solely in the United Kingdom.

Methods for rearing birds in captivity are many, and they can be tested with closely relative, non-endangered, species (Nesbitt & Carpenter 1993). Birds may be machine-reared, parent-reared or reared by a surrogate parent. They may be fostered or cross-fostered as eggs or nestlings into the nest of wild birds. Birds may be released into the wild as juveniles or adults. In "hard" release birds are released immediately after arrival at the releasing site, whereas in "soft" release birds are preconditioned to the releasing site. Released birds may be captive for the first or more generations (Scott & Carpenter 1987). All techniques have an impact on the success of the release.

Captive-rearing is more expensive and also more problematical than translocation (Starling 1991), or "trap and transfer" (Dowell 1992), where animals are moved from areas of high population density to areas with low or zero densities (Griffith *et al.* 1989). There have been some successful translocations, for example those conducted to Perthshire, Scotland, in 1836–1838. The historical translocations of 64 capercaillies *Tetrao urogallus* from Sweden formed the base to a population of about 2 000 birds (Starling 1991). The grey partridge population in the mid-western states of the USA is another result of successful translocations (Potts 1986), whereas every attempt to introduce grey partridge to New Zealand has failed (Westerskov 1958, Potts 1986).

Results obtained from releasing projects of hand-reared grey partridges, pheasants, and capercaillies have not been encouraging. Several studies conducted on these species have clearly shown that the survival of hand-reared individuals is poor after the release into the wild (Angelstam & Sandegren 1981, Hill & Robertson 1988, Panek 1988, Paolo & Piodi 1988, Dowell 1990, Schroth 1991, Brittas *et al.* 1992, Putaala & Hissa 1993, 1998, Leif 1994, Kavanagh 1998). Similar results are also obtained from species other than galliforms, e.g. the lesser white-fronted goose *Anser erythropus* (Lorentsen *et al.* 1999, Markkola *et al.* 1999).

## 1.2 Factors affecting the survival of hand-reared birds after release

The poor survival of hand-reared birds after release into the wild has been widely observed. The main reason for the high mortality is predation (Angelstam & Sandegren 1981, Robertson 1988, Carroll 1990, Brittas *et al.* 1992, Putaala & Hissa 1993, 1998), but starvation has also been reported as a cause of death (Brittas *et al.* 1992, Putaala & Hissa 1993, Putaala *et al.* 2001).

The quality of hand-reared birds may vary enormously depending on rearing methods. The birds may be vulnerable to predation because of their poorly developed anti-predator behaviour (Dowell 1989, 1990, Anttila *et al.* 1995). Wild-caught spruce grouse *Dendragapus canadensis* are reported to accommodate quickly to captive conditions and they are tame and fearless for human presence (Pendergast & Boag 1971a). The artificial environment of hand-rearing aviaries multiplies the risk for hand-reared birds to get infected by numerous parasites or diseases (Beer 1988, Hielm & Nyberg 1991, Anon. 1994). Further, parasitism may increase the risk for predation, since predators may selectively prey upon birds which carry heavy parasite burdens. This is the case with the red grouse *Lagopus lagopus scoticus* (Hudson *et al.* 1992) and the pheasant (Tompkins *et al.* 2000), the capercaillie, the black grouse *Tetrao tetrix* and the hazel grouse *Bonasa bonasia* (Rätti *et al.* 1999).

Starvation may cause death directly because of a bird's inability to find, recognize and/ or process proper food items. Indirectly, foraging of hand-reared birds may take longer and birds may be visible for longer periods, thus predisposing them for predation.

#### 1.2.1 Nutritive constraints

Most galliform chicks feed on invertebrates during their first weeks of life (Rajala 1959, Potts 1986, Dahlgren 1987, Johnson & Boyce 1990, Panek 1992, Itämies *et al.* 1996), from which they usually change their diet gradually to plant food (Ford *et al.* 1938, Dahlgren 1987, Itämies *et al.* 1996, Picozzi *et al.* 1999). Invertebrates are supposed to be essential for the survival and growth of the grey partridge chicks (Southwood & Cross 1969, Potts 1980, 1986, Green 1984, Dahlgren 1987, Panek 1992) and for the development of the plumage (Bagliacca *et al.* 1985). Many of the vegetable proteins may not be available to the chicks even if they were consumed. In comparison to the grey partridge, the redleg chicks are able to grind grass seeds in their gizzards only a couple of days after hatching, a "skill" which in grey partridges takes about ten days to develop (Green *et al.* 1987).

The food amino acids, especially the sulphur-rich methionine and cysteine play an important role in the development of the feathers (Murphy & King 1982, 1984, Bagliacca *et al.* 1985, Murphy *et al.* 1990). Furthermore, abnormal feather growth or raggedness may express a shortage of amino acids and proteins (National Research Council 1984). The feather proteins include relatively more cysteine than other tissues or food proteins (Lucas & Stettenheim 1972, Murphy & King 1982, Murphy *et al.* 1990). The amount of cysteine may affect the feather quality and its tolerance to rubbing or twisting (Murphy & King 1982). Because methionine and cysteine affect the growth, plumage development and growth of the wing feathers, it is reasonable to assume that they have an indirect impact on the flight ability and temperature regulation of a chick as well. Methionine and cysteine concentrations are normally higher in the proteins of insects or fish relative to plant proteins (F.A.O. 1970).

"Animal – Plant Warfare" –theory (Gonzalez & Nebert 1990) assumes that plants synthesise toxic ingredients to avoid herbivory (Levin 1971, Freeland & Janzen 1974), and conversely, animals evolve detoxication mechanisms against plant toxins (Freeland & Janzen 1974, Palo 1987). The most common plant secondary compounds are the phenolics, such as tannins (Levin 1971, Swain 1977). The bitter repellent taste of tannins (Palo *et al.* 1983) may be sufficient to protect plants from herbivory, but the most important physiological property of tannins is their ability to form bonds with protein-containing material. Thus, they may bind with food proteins, which inhibits protein absorption, or they may inactivate digestive enzymes (Mould & Robbins 1981, Robbins *et al.* 1987, Feeny 1992). In general, wild animals avoid eating tannin-containing plants if other plants are available (Bryant & Kuropat 1980, Schwartz *et al.* 1980, Smallwood & Peters 1986, Suomela & Ayres 1994, Ramos 1996).

Hand-reared galliform chicks are usually fed with commercial chicken foods to save time and effort, and to ensure a sufficient supply of nutrients and energy. To gather or raise natural food may be time-consuming and troublesome. Adult hand-reared birds are also usually fed with high-digestible commercial poultry foods, with high energy and low fibre content. However, after being released birds have to cope with a totally different kind of diet – natural food which is coarse, low in nutrients, rich in fibre, and contains plant secondary compounds. Natural food is considered "low-quality" food, since the utilisation of nutrients may be more difficult than from "high-quality" commercial poultry food (Miller 1975, Geluso & Hayes 1999). The composition and structure of poultry

In previous studies it has been shown that the nutritional status of a bird, especially starvation, affects several blood parameters (Klandorf *et al.* 1981, Jeffrey *et al.* 1985, Ferrer *et al.* 1987, Robin *et al.* 1987). Nutritional status may be a result of hand-rearing and feeding on a commercial diet. Blood composition of wild individuals of several bird species have been studied, and may help in determining "normal" levels of blood parameters for other species (Balasch *et al.* 1976, Alonso *et al.* 1990, González & Hiraldo 1991, Abelenda *et al.* 1993) or even for captive conspecifics (Burke *et al.* 1977b, deGraw *et al.* 1979).

#### 1.2.2 Gastrointestinal tract adjustments to variable diets

The morphology of the gastrointestinal (GI) tract (Fig. 1) varies substantially among birds. The relationship between the structure of the GI tract and diet is widely studied, both across and within taxa.



Fig. 1. Gastrointestinal tract of the rock dove *Columba livia* (modified from Proctor & Lynch 1993) and long paired caeca typical for galliform birds.

The development of the caeca and systematic position usually has no correlation, with one exception. In grouse (Tetraonidae) the long caeca are believed to be related to the high fibre content of their diet (McLelland 1989). The seasonal variation in the length of the small intestine and caeca of the Tetraonid birds is known to reflect changes in their diets (Leopold 1953, Pendergast & Boag 1973, Gasaway 1976a, Pulliainen & Tunkkari 1983).

Diet composition, at least increased fibre content in food, is assumed to increase the gut and gizzard size in some galliform species (Moss 1972, 1974, Savory & Gentle 1976a,b, Paganin & Meneguz 1992, Starck & Kloss 1995) and also in some waterfowl (Miller 1975, Kehoe & Ankney 1985). The most spectacular example of the impact of hand-rearing on the gut, is the disparity between wild and hand-reared birds of the same species. Hand-reared birds have lighter gizzards and shorter caeca and small intestine than their wild counterparts at least in the red grouse (Moss 1972), the willow grouse *Lagopus lagopus (Hanssen 1979a)*, the pheasant (Majewska *et al.* 1979), the mottled duck *Anas fulvigula* (Moorman *et al.* 1992), and the grey partridge (Putaala & Hissa 1995). Feeding of captive willow grouse with commercial chicken food is known to generate a gut microflora similar to the one in domestic fowl *Gallus domesticus*, and unlike the one in wild willow grouse (Hanssen 1979b). The adjustment time of the GI to new feeding conditions may range from weeks to months (Hanssen 1979b, Moss 1989, Redig 1989).

## 1.2.3 Temperature regulation in chicks

Chicks of precocial birds, such as galliforms, are downy at hatching. They are able to follow their parents and find their food shortly after hatching. However, their body temperature follows the ambient temperature, and they respond to cold mostly behaviourally (by getting under a parent, or huddled together). Chicks are still dependent on parental warming weeks after hatching (Spiers *et al.* 1974, Marjoniemi *et al.* 1995), but this dependence decreases gradually when the temperature regulation develops (Aulie 1976, Boggs *et al.* 1977, Pedersen & Steen 1979). The impact of weather on chick survival may be direct or indirect. Cold and rainy weather shortens the time chicks may spend on feeding (Potts 1986), or it may decrease the amount of insects available (Green 1984, Potts 1986).

In several galliform species a chick's body temperature is on average 4–5 °C lower than that of adult birds (Spiers *et al.* 1974, Aulie 1976, Myhre & Steen 1979, Hissa *et al.* 1983b, Jurkschat *et al.* 1989, Modrey & Nichelmann 1992, Marjoniemi *et al.* 1995), which may be considered a strategy for reducing the thermal gradient between the chick and its environment (Hissa *et al.* 1983b, Pedersen & Steen 1979). Body temperature control is poorly developed in newly hatched chicks, resulting partly from incomplete plumage and subsequent insulation development (Ricklefs 1979, Hissa *et al.* 1983b, Marjoniemi *et al.* 1995). Wetting of the plumage increases the cooling rate sharply. The plumage is fully water-resistant later than its thermal insulation has developed (Marjoniemi *et al.* 1995).

Chicks of precocial birds need muscles for both locomotive and thermogenic purposes soon after hatching (Ricklefs 1979, Hohtola & Visser 1998). In the beginning, the most important heat producing tissues are the leg muscles (Whittow & Tazawa 1991, Marjoniemi & Hohtola 1999). Pectoral muscles grow faster than leg muscles, and they are activated for shivering thermogenesis already in chicks only a few days old (Aulie & Moen 1975, Aulie 1976, Marjoniemi *et al.* 1995). Grey partridge (Marjoniemi *et al.* 1995) and pheasant (Gdowska *et al.* 1993) chicks are assumed to reach adult-like cold resistance at the age of 30 days.

## 1.2.4 Plumage and primary growth

The plumage of a bird at a certain point in time is only one in a series of plumages it has during its lifetime. However, some feathers are sometimes left unmoulted, and the plumage may contain feathers representing two or even three different developmental stages (Dwight 1900). The downy plumage starts developing in a 15-day-old embryo. This plumage does not contain any structural feathers, although the development of primaries (Fig. 2) starts before hatching (Lucas & Stettenheim 1972).



Fig. 2. The wing feathers (primaries and secondaries) of the grey partridge. Numbering of primaries starts from the innermost feather, i.e. closest to body is the P1 primary.

Galliform chicks usually moult twice in their first summer. In the first, postnatal moult, most of the downs are replaced by feathers. The first plumage, which contains feathers, is called the juvenile plumage, and its development starts from the outermost wing feathers at the age of ca. one week (Dwight 1900, McCabe & Hawkins 1946, Lucas & Stettenheim 1972). Also insulation increases as a result of this moult (McNabb & McNabb 1977). In the postjuvenile moult the juvenile plumage is replaced by the postjuvenile plumage. This moult is incomplete, because as typical of galliform birds, the two outermost primaries are not changed (Dwight 1900, McCabe & Hawkins 1946, Thompson & Taber 1948, Lucas & Stettenheim 1972, Stenman & Helminen 1974).

The postjuvenile plumage is kept over the first winter. Before the breeding season a partial, prenuptial moult, occurs. This moult keeps to the neck and head. After the chicks have hatched a complete postnuptial moult of breeders occurs, where the tail and wing feathers are renewed. In this moult the two outermost primaries are also moulted (Dwight 1900, Lucas & Stettenheim 1972). Because galliform birds do not attain in complete adult plumage before their second winter, this characteristic have been widely used in the age determination of these birds (Leopold 1939, McCabe & Hawkins 1946, Pulliainen 1974, Stenman & Helminen 1974, Malinen 1998).

Galliform birds usually have ten primaries (Fig. 2), which are named P1–P10 beginning from the innermost primary (P1), the one closest to body (Thompson & Taber 1948, Stenman & Helminen 1974, but see Malinen 1998 for opposite naming). The growth and renewal of the primaries occur outwards from P1 to P10, but P1 grows and is lost before the outermost primary is completed (Dwight 1900, Stenman & Helminen 1974). The moulting process is assumed to be faster in wild birds relative to hand-reared birds (McCabe & Hawkins 1946).

## 1.2.5 Energy reserves and flight ability

Flight ability, both take-off and sustained flight, of hand-reared birds may be reduced (Robertson *et al.* 1991, Robertson *et al.* 1993, Putaala *et al.* 1997) compared to wild birds, as a result of reduction of certain morphological and physiological characteristics connected with the flight. Rearing aviaries are usually of relatively small size, which is not encouraging to flight exercise. In fact, flight may not be desirable, since it increases the risks of injuries to the birds if they fly into the cage wires. Limited exercise, however, is known to cause pectoral muscle atrophy in birds (Majewska *et al.* 1979, Piersma 1988, Gaunt *et al.* 1990, Chaplin *et al.* 1997).

Disparities in muscle fibre composition (Parker & George 1975, Viscor *et al.* 1992) and metabolism (Pagés & Planas 1983, Chaplin *et al.* 1997) are reported to occur between birds exercised or restrained. In hand-reared birds the oxidative capacity of muscle may be reduced (Putaala & Hissa 1995), as well as the capacity of muscle to reserve energy in the form of glycogen (Majewska *et al.* 1979, Putaala & Hissa 1995). Species differences in muscle size are well known: good flyers are known to have bigger hearts (Viscor *et al.* 1985) and pectoral muscles (Hartman 1961) than moderate flyers. Some blood parameters may also reveal flight activity of wild birds. In homing pigeons *Columba livia f. dom.*, haematocrit, plasma protein and triglyceride levels are all known to decrease (Bordel & Haase 1993), and uric acid level to increase (George & John 1993) in flown birds when compared with unexercised birds. Reduction in thyroxine ( $T_4$ ) and triiodothyronine ( $T_3$ ) levels in blood is reported in flown homing pigeons (George & John 1992).

#### 1.2.6 Genetic adaptation

According to O'Brien and Mayr (1991) subspecies include "individual populations that share a unique geographic range or habitat, a group of phylogenetically concordant phenotypic characters, and a unique natural history relative to other subdivisions of the species". Subspecies interbreed when in contact, but they should be conserved separately as they represent an important component of the genetic diversity of a species.

Species may be divided into subspecies based on one single or a limited number of morphological characteristics (Potts 1986, Shields & Wilson 1987b, Van Wagner & Baker 1990, Questiau *et al.* 1998, Bensch *et al.* 1999, Holder *et al.* 2000). According to O'Brien (1994a) subspecies may also be distinguished by genetic variation, but the morphological classification and genetic differentiation may not be strictly comparable.

Many species consist of geographically and genetically distinct populations. Separate populations often meet in narrow hybrid zones where they may mate (Barton & Hewitt 1985, Hewitt 1988). Cross-breeding, either occurring between species or subspecies, produces hybrids (Hewitt 1988). In rare species the tendency to hybridise may increase when conspecific mates are lacking (Short 1969). Species differ in their propensity to hybridise, for example, ducks and geese are known for their tendency to hybridise (Grant & Grant 1992). According to Haldane's rule (Haldane 1922) hybrid offspring may suffer from reduced viability or fertility, but over 10 % of recognized avian species have been estimated to have produced viable offspring (Grant & Grant 1992). Hybridisation may lead to decreased fitness due to disruption of adaptive gene complexes and even a shortterm reduction in fitness may emphasise the extinction risk in a small population (Templeton 1986). Gene flow prevents, and genetic drift enhances, local adaptation and speciation. Under natural conditions maladaptive traits in marginal (sink) areas can be explained by immigrants from central populations, living in more favourable (source) areas (e.g. Dhondt et al. 1990, Dias 1996). In artificial situation maladaptive traits may be introduced into natural populations when hand-reared birds are released into the wild.

In 1957 Professor Lauri Siivonen (1957) discussed the reasons for the grey partridge population crash in Finland. He considered the possibility that imported birds of southern origin might have weakened the genetic adaptation of native partridges to the hard Finnish winter conditions.

## **1.3 The gamebird species studied**

## 1.3.1 The grey partridge

The grey partridge is divided into eight subspecies, based mainly on the plumage colour (VI, Table 1, after Potts 1986): *P. p. hispaniensis, P. p. italica, P. p. armoricana, P. p. sphagnetorum, P. p. perdix, P. p. lucida, P. p. canescens,* and *P. p. robusta*. The existence of additional three subspecies *P. p. belesiae, P. p. galliae* (France) and *P. p. hilgerti* (Germany) is discussed (Birkan & Jacob 1988). The species has its origin in steppes, but has taken advantage of cultivated farmland in the temperate zone. Its distributional range

covers most of Europe, Asia Minor, and Caucasus from the northern parts of the Caspian Sea to Central Asia. In Europe its distribution covers the continent excluding Iceland and the northernmost parts of Fennoscandia and Russia (Potts 1986).

In Finland, the grey partridge lives at its northernmost distribution range, the northern border of which crosses Finland from the Oulu region to the southeastern part of the country (Väisänen *et al.* 1998). Its highest numbers can be found in South Ostrobothnia, where in the winter of 1999/00 about 9 200 birds were counted (J. Bisi, pers. comm.). In Finland, the grey partridge is classified as a near-threatened species (Rassi 2000).

The grey partridge is believed to have arrived in Finland in the beginning of the 1800's from the east via the Karelian isthmus (Kivirikko 1948), but entry may have occurred as early as in 1690 (Merikallio 1958). The first introduced birds in 1750 (Merikallio 1958) were probably of Swedish origin. According to early Finnish ornithological literature and handbooks, and categorisation by morphological characteristics, the Finnish population represents subspecies *P. p. lucida*, while the nominate *P. p. perdix* is a more southern and western subspecies (Westerskov 1964, Cramp & Simmons 1980, Potts 1986).

The number of the grey partridges in Finland has dramatically decreased during past decades. In the 1950's the population size was estimated to be 15 000 pairs (Merikallio 1958), but in the early 1990's there were only 4 000 pairs (Koskimies 1992). The population decline in the whole distributional area is estimated to be about 80 % since the 1950's. Additionally, the distribution area has become patchy (Potts 1986).

The worldwide decline in the numbers of the grey partridge is extremely well documented (for review, see Potts 1986). The main reason for the worldwide population crash is considered to be the changes in agriculture practices (Rands 1985, Potts 1980, 1986, Fog 1988, Matteucci 1988, Olech 1988, Panek 1992). The grey partridge uses open ditch banks to find cover and nesting sites, as well as plant material for adults and invertebrates for chicks (Pulliainen 1965, Potts 1986, Panek 1992, Sotherton 1992). Adult birds feed mainly on weed seeds (hemp-nettle Galeopsis spp., pale persicaria Persicaria lapathifolia, knotgrass Polygonum aviculare, black-bindweed Fallopia convolvulus, fathen Chenopodium album), grains, and shoots (oats Avena sativa, barley Hordeum vulgare, rye Secale cereale, wheat Triticum aestivum) (Potts 1970, Pulliainen 1965, 1984). Chicks feed on a variety of invertebrates (Ford et al. 1938, Potts 1986, Itämies et al. 1996); most preferred are leaf-hoppers (Delphacidae) and beetles (Coleoptera) (Itämies et al. 1996). Intensive farming with large monotonous, subsurface drained fields, hard machinery and use of pesticides have reduced the survival and breeding success of the grey partridge (Potts 1980, 1986, Panek 1992, Sotherton 1992) by reducing the quantity and diversity of invertebrates. Indirectly, the use of pesticides has reduced the quality and quantity of weeds, which in turn has decreased the numbers of invertebrates feeding on these plants (Potts 1986, Panek 1992, Sotherton 1992). In addition to this modern farming has changed the habitat more unsuitable for partridges – and to some extent more suitable for predators (Potts 1986).

#### 1.3.2 The capercaillie

The capercaillie breeds in Eurasian coniferous taiga forests from Scandinavia to Central Siberia (Cramp & Simmons 1980). In Finland it is absent only in the northernmost parts of the country. Its distribution follows the distribution of the Scots pine *Pinus sylvestris*, from the southern coast to Kittilä and Inari. The lowest densities can be found in the Åland Islands, on the archipelago, and in Southern Lapland. The highest densities are found in Ostrobothnia and in Kainuu near lake Oulujärvi (Väisänen *et al.* 1998). The population size of the capercaillie in Finland is about 750 000 adult birds (Lindén 1996).

The capercaillie is often taken as an indicator for old and mature forests (Storch 1993, but see Helle & Helle 1991, Picozzi *et al.* 1992), preferring mature spruce *Picea abies* or pine forests, mires or bogs. It also prefers mixed to monotypic forests. The optimal area is mosaic-like diverse, providing the capercaillie with proper environment throughout the year (Helle *et al.* 1990, 1994, but see Helle & Helle 1991). The diet of the capercaillie consists almost entirely of berries and leaves of cowberry *Vaccinium vitis-idaea*, bog bilberry *V. uliginosum*, bilberry *V. myrtillus*, crowberry *Empetrum nigrum* and cloudberry *Rubus chamaemorus* in the autumn. In September, it starts to feed on pine needles, and becomes monophagous by December (Pulliainen 1978, 1981). Mostly browsed pines are often injured by fire (Lindroth & Lindgren 1950). Chicks feed mainly on invertebrates (Rajala 1959, Picozzi *et al.* 1999), and young birds may feed on insects in the autumn, although their proportion of the diet is only about 0.1–0.3 % (Pulliainen 1979).

The declining number of capercaillie is a general phenomenon in Europe (Angelstam & Sandegren 1981, Rolstad & Wegge 1989, Helle & Helle 1991, Schroth 1991). The population in Finland has decreased by about 70 % during the last three decades and the distribution area has become patchy. The main reason for this decline is considered to be forest fragmentation, and decreasing number of large old-growth forests (Lindén & Rajala 1981, Lindén & Pasanen 1987, Storch 1991, Lindén *et al.* 2000). Effective predation (Helle *et al.* 1999), and also effective hunting of adult birds, especially hens, may have severely influenced the population size (Lindén 1981).

## 2 Aims of the study

Grey partridge research has a long history at the University of Oulu. Former professors in Zoology, Lauri Siivonen, Seppo Sulkava and Erkki Pulliainen published several papers on the ecology of this species (Siivonen 1957, Sulkava 1964, Pulliainen 1965, 1968a,b,c, 1984). Since 1990 the wide field of grey partridge research, directed by Professor Raimo Hissa, has included studies on thermoregulation (Hohtola *et al.* 1991, Marjoniemi *et al.* 1995, Putaala *et al.* 1995, Marjoniemi & Hohtola 1999), feeding of broods in the wild (Itämies *et al.* 1996), morphological, physiological and behavioural disparities between wild and hand-reared birds (Putaala *et al.* 1993, Anttila *et al.* 1995, Putaala & Hissa 1995, Pyörnilä *et al.* 1998), and the survival and breeding success of hand-reared grey partridges after release (Putaala & Hissa 1993, 1998).

The capercaillie is also a well-studied species at the University of Oulu. Professor Pulliainen conducted several studies on the ecology of the capercaillie (Pulliainen 1978, 1979, 1981, Pulliainen & Tunkkari 1991). Professor Hissa and his collaborators have widely studied the temperature regulation and hormonal cycle of the capercaillie (Hissa *et al.* 1983a,b, 1990, Marjakangas *et al.* 1984, Rintamäki *et al.* 1984, Saarela *et al.* 1990).

The poor survival of hand-reared gamebirds after release into the wild is assumed to be at least partly a result of the "poor quality" of released birds. In the ecophysiological part of this study, wild and hand-reared birds were compared with each other to find possible morphological and physiological disparities between them (I, IV). Feeding trials were conducted to examine the effects of the animal food on chick development (II), effects of an abrupt change in diet (III), and effects of a certain plant secondary compound – tannin – (V), on the nutritional status of the grey partridge. Finally, grey partridge populations throughout Europe were examined using mitochondrial DNA as a tool to find possible genetic explanation for the poor success of introductions (VI).

# **3** Material and methods

## 3.1 The birds studied

This study was conducted on both wild and hand-reared birds of two different galliform species (for numbers of birds and their origins, see Table 1). Among galliforms the grey partridge is a good study species, since hand-rearing and releasing of this species has long traditions. The capercaillie has arised a great deal of interest among scientists and hunters, since it is the largest galliform gamebird in Europe and occupies both an economic (game) and conservation (biodiversity) value. Hunters in Finland respect the capercaillie most of the grouse, and the grey partridge of the field quarry (Leinonen & Ermala 1995). The capercaillie is no longer permitted to be hand-reared in Finland.

Work/birds	Origin	Ν	
I: Capercaillie	Hand-reared/ Wild	20/11	
II: Grey partridge	Hand-reared/Wild	60/7	
III: Grey partridge	Hand-reared	54	
IV: Grey partridge	Hand-reared/ Wild	5/4	
Capercaillie	Hand-reared/ Wild	3/8	
IV: Grey partridge	Hand-reared	22	
VI: Grey partridge	Hand-reared/ Wild	68/159	

Table 1. Origins and numbers of birds used in this study.

Hand-reared grey partridges were raised at the Zoological Gardens (University of Oulu, Department of Biology), and the hand-reared capercaillies were either from the Zoological Gardens or from the Meltaus Research Station of the Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute. A more detailed description of the rearing methods is given by Putaala (1997). This work was reviewed and approved by the Committee of Animal Experimentation at the University of Oulu (licences 32/93 and 1/96).

#### **3.2 Morphological features**

Morphological measurements were taken to reveal the differences between wild and hand-reared capercaillies (I), as well as between grey partridges fed with different diets (II, III, V). Body mass of birds, mass of gizzards and livers and lengths of small intestine and caeca were measured. The gizzard was weighed without its inner cuticle. Small intestine and caeca were measured straightened but not stretched on a flat surface.

To be able to study the potential flight capacity disparities between wild and handreared capercaillies, heart, and pectoral muscle were weighed (I). As an indicator of growth and capability to fly, the lengths of primary feathers were measured from grey partridge chicks given different diets (II).

#### **3.3 Blood sampling**

Blood samples (1-1.5 ml) were taken from the *vena brachialis* of grey partridge using needles (23 G) and syringes containing either 20.8 % EDTA (III) or heparin (V) as an anticoagulant. From the capercaillies, blood was drained into heparinised tubes after decapitation (I).

Blood parameters, which may reflect starvation or differences in the diet were chosen in works I and III (Halliwell 1981, Lewandowski *et al.* 1986). Haemoglobin (Hb) and haematocrit (Hcr) were analysed from whole blood, glucose, triglycerides, total protein, uric acid,  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  from plasma using commercial kits.

Total protein was analysed to reveal protein degradation as a result of tannin in the diet (V). Effects of tannin on plasma amino acids were estimated by analysing concentrations of alanine, glycine, methionine, ornithine and proline, and on some other nitrogenous compounds by analysing aminoadipic acid, ammonia, urea and 3-methylhistidine concentrations. Total protein concentration was assayed with a commercial kit, and amino acids and nitrogen containing compounds with the ion-exchange chromatography method.

## **3.4 Temperature regulation**

A thermocouple (32 gauge) was inserted through the cloaca into the rectum of the grey partridge chicks, whereafter the chicks were transferred into a chamber of 0 °C. The cooling speed of the chicks was measured at the age of 1, 7, 11, 15, 18 and 21 days. The body temperature was monitored for 20 minutes or until it dropped to +25 °C in 1-day-old chicks, to + 30 °C in 7- and 11-day-old chicks, to 33 °C in 15-day-old chicks, and to + 35 °C in 18-day-old chicks. At the age of 21 days the body temperature was expected to remain above + 35 °C for 20 minutes in every chick. Also wild chicks were exposed to cold at the age of 7 days.

## 3.5 Nutritional status

To study the nutritional status of grey partridges, assimilation efficiency (metabolisable energy coefficient = MEC) was estimated, which in turn required close monitoring of food consumption and excretion (III). Daily gross energy (GE) intake and excretory energy (EE) were determined using a bomb calorimeter, and the metabolised energy (ME) amount was calculated (ME = GE–EE). The assimilation efficiency was then obtained from MEC = ME/GE (Lindén 1984a, Nikiforov 1992).

Food consumption and excretion were monitored in the study of the effects of quebracho tannin on the grey partridge (V). In this work the nitrogen and tannin contents of the excreta were studied assuming that they might indicate increased protein excretion. Tannin content of the excreta was estimated using the acid butanol method of Porter *et al.* (1986), and nitrogen content with Elemental Analyzer EA 1110 CHN.

Disparities in diets may be expressed in the chemical composition (water, protein, fat, ash) and glycogen content of certain tissues. The chemical composition of the pectoral muscle (*musculus pectoralis major*), leg muscle (*m. iliotibialis cranialis*), heart and liver of hand-reared and wild capercaillies (I) was estimated by the method described by Hissa *et al.* (1990). Glycogen content was analysed using the method of Lo *et al.* (1970) and the protein content of the mitochondrial fractions with the method of Lowry *et al.* (1951).

#### **3.6 Power production**

Of the earlier mentioned parameters, the mass of heart and pectoral muscle, as well as the chemical composition, glycogen, and protein contents of the tissues may be of value in estimating the birds' ability for power production and flight. In addition to these, the cytochrome-c oxidase (COX) activities of pectoral muscle and heart (from both the homogenate and the mitochondrial fraction) were analysed from wild and hand-reared capercaillies (I), because cytochrome-c oxidase activity can be considered an indicator of the aerobic capacity of a tissue. The method originally described by Rafael *et al.* (1970) and later modified by Saarela *et al.* (1989) was used.

## 3.7 Detoxication mechanisms

Wild and hand-reared grey partridges and capercaillies were used to study both inter- and intraspecific differences in the hepatic detoxication ability (IV). Connected with this work, the effect of time spent in sampling on the hepatic enzyme activity was examined. The activities of three different easily induced cytochrome P450 (CYP) enzymes, 7-ethoxyresorufin-0-deethylase (EROD), 7-pentoxyresorufin-0-deethylase (PROD), and coumarin-7-hydroxylase (COH) were analysed. EROD and PROD activities were analysed using the method of Burke *et al.* (1977a), and COH activity using the method of Aitio (1978). The activities of these monooxygenases in mammalian liver are catalysed by CYP1A, CYP2B and CYP2A enzymes, respectively (Mattson *et al.* 1998). The same

enzymes were used to examine the detoxication mechanisms in grey partridges after a change in the diet from commercial to either natural or tannin-containing commercial food (V).

## **3.8 Mitochondrial DNA**

Maternally inherited, haploid mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) control region 1 (CR 1) was used to study the genetic background of grey partridge populations in Europe (VI). Fresh or museum samples (feathers, tissue, blood, eggs) were collected from several locations. Finnish wild populations were sampled from four separate areas: eastern Uusimaa, southern Häme, South and North Ostrobothnia (Oulu region). Finnish hand-reared birds were sampled from two different private farmstocks; Lars Ahlström (the Jokiniemi Mansion, Ruotsinpyhtää), and Veijo Mikkilä (Lapua). Samples from wild populations were received from Austria, Bulgaria, England, Estonia, France, Germany, Greece, Ireland, Italy, Kazakhstan (Fig. 3), Poland, Russia and Sweden. Gamefarm samples were received from Hungary, Italy, and Sweden, and museum samples from Estonia and Latvia.



Fig. 3. Feather samples could be received like these from Kazakhstan – fastened in a notebook.

Total DNA was extracted using separate methods for feathers (modified Chelexmethod, Walsh *et al.* 1991), blood and other tissues (standard phenol-chloroform method, Sambrook *et al.* 1989, and PureGene procedure). MtDNA was extracted from the embryonic plates in eggs using the method of Tamura and Aotsuka (1988), modified by Kvist *et al.* (1998). Even though hardened feather quills seem relatively poor source of DNA, they are less problematic than blood with respect to nuclear contamination (Sorenson & Quinn 1998).

DNA-extraction was followed by the PCR. Amplified PCR product was purified from 1 % agarose gel using polyester plug spin inserts (Glenn & Glenn 1994). Sequencing was carried out using the automatic ABI377 DNA sequencer.

The primers for whole CR were designed based on the conserved regions located in the tRNA<sup>Glu</sup> and tRNA<sup>Phe</sup> genes of the chicken *Gallus gallus* (Desjardins & Morais 1990) and the quail *Coturnix coturnix* (Desjardins & Morais 1991) available in GeneBank. After sequencing of CR, more specific primers were designed. The forward primer for the first 410 nucleotides of the control region 1 (downstream from tRNA<sup>Glu</sup>) was LPPGLU (5'CACTGTTGTTCTCAACTACAGG) and the reverse primer was H414 (5'GGTGTAGGGGGAAAGAATGGG).

## 4 Results

## 4.1 Body mass and morphological characteristics of organs

Wild capercaillies tended to be heavier than hand-reared birds, but the difference was not significant (I, Table 2). Grey partridges fed with natural food lost body mass dramatically after the change in diet (III, Fig. 1; V, Fig. 1b). In work III they could regain mass 7–10 days after the change in diet, but not in work V. Tannin added to food had no significant effect on body mass (V, Fig. 1b).

The mean body mass of newly hatched grey partridge chicks was  $9.2 \pm 0.1$  (SE) grams (II, Fig. 1, Table 2). Chicks fed an insect-rich diet were significantly heavier than chicks fed a low-insect diet, from the age of three days until the age of 21 days. Further, they were significantly heavier than the chicks fed a fish diet, from the age of six days until the age of 18 days (II, Fig. 1). No difference was found in body mass between low-insect diet and fish-fed chicks. At the age of one week, wild chicks seemed heavier than chicks fed a low-insect diet, but their body mass was similar to those fed an insect-rich or a fish-diet. At the age of eight weeks chicks fed an insect-rich diet were still heavier than chicks fed a fish diet, but at the age of thirteen week chicks did not differ from each other any more in body mass (II, Table 2).

The gut dimensions of wild capercaillies differed from those of hand-reared birds. Wild birds had heavier gizzards and livers and longer small intestines and caeca (I, Table 2). Hand-reared grey partridges fed natural food had heavier gizzards than birds fed either control or tannin-laced food (III, Table 7; V, Table 1). Tannin-fed grey partridges had longer small intestines than birds fed either control or natural food (V, Table 1).

The hearts of wild capercaillies were heavier than those of the hand-reared birds (I, Table 2). Hand-reared capercaillie males had heavier pectoral muscles than wild males, but in females the result was the opposite.

#### 4.2 Primaries

Primary development varied among diet groups. At the age of one week, wild chicks had longer primaries than hand-reared chicks in general (II, Table 3). Only two chicks in the insect-rich diet group had primary P8 measurable. Primaries were longest in chicks fed an insect-rich diet (II, Tables 3, 4) until the age of 21 days. Fully developed primaries could be found earlier in the chicks that were fed insect-rich diet than other chicks. Chicks fed an insect-rich diet had at least five completely developed juvenile primaries at the age of 28 days, while chicks fed a low-insect diet or a fish diet had only three. At the age of 13 weeks every chick had fully developed P10 primaries, and no difference in their length was found among diet groups.

### 4.3 Plasma analysis

Hand-reared capercaillies had a higher uric acid and  $T_4$  concentration in plasma (I, Table 3). No differences were found between birds fed natural and control food in work III (Table 6). No effects of tannin were seen in amino acid or nitrogenous compound concentrations (V, Fig. 2). However, birds fed natural food had elevated alanine concentration in plasma in comparison to control or tannin food fed birds (V, Fig. 2).

## 4.4 Cooling rate

During the first day of life the cooling rate of chicks in different diet groups did not differ from each other (II, Fig. 2). On the seventh and eleventh day, chicks fed an insect-rich diet had a lower cooling rate than chicks fed a low-insect diet or a fish diet. Chicks fed a low-insect or a fish diet did not differ from each other. The response of wild chicks to cold was similar to that of chicks fed an insect-rich diet at the age of seven days. At the fifteenth day the cooling rate was similar in each diet group the first eight minutes, but the chicks fed an insect-rich diet could stay longer in the experiment. At the eighteenth day the cooling rate varied substantially, and differences among groups were not unambiguous. However, the chicks fed a fish diet seemed to cool faster than other chicks (II, Fig. 2). At the age of 21 days chicks fed an insect-rich diet could keep their body temperature relatively constant. The chicks fed a fish diet had significantly lower initial body temperature and they seemed to cool faster than other chicks.

## 4.5 Food consumption, excretion, and assimilation efficiency

Birds fed natural food ate more than control birds during the feeding trial excluding the first week in work III (Table 5), but there was no difference between groups in work V (Fig. 1a). Tannin had no effect on the amount of food eaten (V, Fig. 1a).

In work III the diet groups differed in the amount of produced excreta during the feeding trial, although the results were not unambiguous (Table 5). The amount of food was calculated based on fresh weight, and MEC based on the dry weight of food. Based on the dry weight of the food, the test group consumed less food than the control group (III, Table 5), depending on the high water content of the shoots of barley (III, Table 1). The change in diet decreased the GE, ME and MEC, and increased the EE in the test group (III, Table 5).

The nitrogen content of intestinal excreta was higher in natural than in control or tannin groups, but in caecal excreta the control group showed the highest nitrogen content (V, Figs. 3a, 4a). The tannin content of both intestinal and caecal excreta was highest in the tannin group (V, Figs. 3b, 4b).

### 4.6 Biochemical tissue analysis

Hand-reared and wild capercaillies differed from each other in liver composition. The difference was significant, showing higher water content and lower fat, protein and ash content in wild birds compared with hand-reared birds (I, Table 5). No difference was found in the chemical composition of pectoral, leg and heart muscle between wild and hand-reared birds (I, Table 5).

Cytochrome-c oxidase activities of the homogenate and mitochondrial fraction of pectoral muscle and heart were lower in hand-reared birds compared with wild birds. In hand-reared birds the mitochondrial fraction of pectoral muscle showed a lower oxidative enzyme activity than in wild birds but in heart the difference was not significant (I, Figs. 1a, 1b). The protein content of the mitochondrial fraction of pectoral muscle and heart was higher in wild capercaillie compared with the hand-reared birds. Glycogen content was not different between wild and hand-reared birds (I, Table 4).

## 4.7 Hepatic enzyme activity

Wild capercaillies had lower EROD activity than hand-reared capercaillies, but no interspecific difference could be detected in the activity of this enzyme. Both capercaillies and grey partridges had similar PROD activity, but hand-reared birds had higher enzyme activity than wild birds of either of the species. Capercaillies had lower COH activity than grey partridges (IV, Table 1), but the enzyme activity was similar in both wild and hand-reared individuals of either of these species.

The quebracho tannin added in the food of hand-reared grey partridges did not affect the hepatic enzyme activity (V, Table 2). Postmortal decrease in the hepatic enzyme activity in grey partridges was obvious (IV, Fig. 1). After 30 minutes the enzyme activity had lowered by about 34–69 % depending on the substrate used.

#### 4.8 Variation in the CR1 sequence

The CR of the mtDNA of the grey partridge consisted of 1151 nucleotides (VI). Two basic mtDNA lineages were detected, hereafter named "eastern, E" and "western, W", with a disparity of 25 nucleotides (2.2 %). There was a difference of 14 nucleotides (3.6 %) in the CR1 between the lineages. The read 390 nucleotides of the sequences included 49 (12.6 %) variable sites, of which 24 (49.0 %) were phylogenetically informative. One insertion/deletion was found in position 77 (VI, Appendix). From the 227 analysed grey partridges 45 CR1 haplotypes were identified (VI, Table 3, Fig. 2, Appendix). Both lineages included one basic haplotype (VI, Table 3, Fig. 2).

In both lineages the haplotype diversity (*h*) among populations varied greatly, from 0.00000 (GE1) to 0.90000 (GE2) (VI, Table 4). The lowest nucleotide diversity ( $\pi$ ) was 0.00000 (GE1) and highest 0.01902 (BUL and IRE).  $\theta$ s values estimated from the number of polymorphic nucleotide sites per nucleotide, were in concordance with the values of  $\pi$  (VI, Table 4). Within the western lineage, the maximum Jukes-Cantor (1969) pairwise genetic distance was found between W19 from England and W21 from an Italian farm. Within the eastern lineage the maximum distance was found between E14 and E6. For the whole data the maximum distance was found between W17 from England and E13 from Bulgaria.

#### 4.9 Population structuring and gene flow

According to Excoffier *et al.* (1992) the analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) produces estimates reflecting the correlation of haplotypic diversity at different levels of hierarchial subdivision. Thus, AMOVA was conducted based on subspecies, lineages, and populations with or without the subspecies as a structural variable (VI, Table 5). Based on this, the genetic variation depended rather on these qualifiers than on the individual variation. Pairwise  $\phi_{ST}$  values between populations (VI, Table 6) showed, that most populations were significantly differentiated from each other. A surprising result was that the Irish populations. Pairwise  $\phi_{ST}$  values between subspecies showed that birds from the expected areas of subspecies *P. p. sphagnetorum* and *P. p. perdix* did not differ from each other (Table 2).

Population pairwise  $\phi_{ST}$  values were also reflected in gene flow estimates (VI, Tables 6, 7). In most cases the gene flow estimates were less than one individual per generation between populations. Estimated gene flow tended to be high for populations, which were not significantly differentiated from each other. The geographical distance and gene flow between populations were significantly and negatively correlated.

Subspecies	P. p. lucida	P. p. perdix	P. p. armoricana	P. p. hispaniensis	P. p. italica
P. p. perdix	0.81427				
P. p. armoricana	0.79596	0.49237			
P. p. hispaniensis	0.80674	0.42195	0.71187		
P. p. italica	0.78507	0.51526	0.60850	0.39514	
P. p. sphagnetorum	0.82264	-0.01444 NS	0.95720	0.73818	0.74076

*Table 2. Pairwise*  $\phi_{ST}$  *values between expected subspecies in grey partridge.* NS = non-significant, otherwise P < 0.001.

### 4.10 Changes in the population size

In the eastern lineage of the grey partridge the observed distribution of pairwise genetic distances followed that of an expected distribution under population expansion (VI, Fig. 3). This model was also supported by the star-like minimum-spanning network (VI, Fig. 2), with one basic and several closely related haplotypes. Also Tajima's D, which in addition to assessing neutrality of the used marker reflects demographic changes in the past in relation to the population size (Tajima 1989), was significantly negative. On the other hand, the significantly positive D found in Finland (FI1) may express the finding of both lineages in this population (VI).

The western lineage did not follow the models for either expansion or equilibrium (VI, Fig. 3). However, the minimum-spanning network of the western lineage was star-like as in the eastern lineage, and Tajima's D was significantly negative. The significantly negative D found in England (EN2) may have resulted from a past population bottleneck and expansion (VI, Table 4).

## 4.11 Patterns of phylogeography

The main western (MW) haplotype of the grey partridge was widely found in Europe (VI, Table 3, Fig. 1). The rarer haplotypes were mainly found in a single population each, except for the W17 haplotype. This haplotype was found from Finland and Germany (wild), from Hungary and Italy (farm), and from the Latvian Museum of Natural History, Riga. The Pyrenean population contained one main type (W9) and five other haplotypes, and the Italian wild population two deviant haplotypes (W2, W3). The main eastern (ME) haplotype (VI, Table 3, Fig 1) was found in Bulgaria, Finland (FI1), Greece, and Ireland. Eastern haplotypes were found in Estonia, Kazakhstan, Russia, and on the Island of Öland, Sweden.

Among the western populations,  $\pi$  slightly declined in continental Europe northwards from the Pyrenees to Poland (VI, Table 4), showing a phylogeographic pattern. A similar trend could not be found in the eastern lineage. Haplotype diversity *h* did not show any south-north clinal pattern. The mutation rate used for the whole CR was 2 %/Myr (Brown *et al.* 1982, Shields & Wilson 1987a, Randi 1996, Klicka & Zink 1997, Kvist *et al.* 1999a,b). This led to a divergence time of ca. 1.1 Myr between the lineages. The mean pairwise genetic distance of 0.008886 in the eastern haplotypes led to a divergence time of ca. 440 000 years, and a distance of 0.006576 in the western haplotypes led to ca. 330 000 years. When the mutation rate of 20.8 % was used (Quinn 1992, Wenink *et al.* 1993), the divergence time was ca. 170 000 years between lineages, and the coalescence time 43 000 and 32 000 years, respectively, between western and eastern haplotypes.
## **5** Discussion

### 5.1 Body mass reflected the diet and changes in it

Body mass is generally used as an indicator of the nutritional status of birds (Brittas & Marcström 1982, Barton & Houston 1993, but see van der Meer & Piersma 1994). Bone marrow fat is considered an accurate index of the nutritional status in the barn owl *Tyto alba* (Thouzeau *et al.* 1997), but this method demands killing the birds.

Because of low locomotive activity and *ad libitum* feeding with high-energy commercial food, hand-reared grey partridges (Putaala & Hissa 1995), pheasants (Robertson *et al.* 1991, 1993) and spruce grouse (Pendergast & Boag 1971a) are heavier than their wild counterparts. Results obtained from hand-reared and wild capercaillies (I) were not in agreement with these results. This finding may be a result of the small sample size, or high variation in the data resulting from the wide age-class. Capercaillies grow slowly and reach their adult mass in the second year (Lindén 1984a).

Grey partridge chicks that received insect-rich diet were heavier than other chicks, and low-insect diet produced the lightest chicks. This result was consistent with the observations by Dahlgren (1987). Wild chicks had similar body mass to chicks fed an insect-rich or a fish diet. Chicks that received insect-rich diet were still heavier than chicks fed fish at the age of eight weeks. However, the body mass of chicks fed low-insect and fish diet increased rapidly after receiving commercial food. According to Dahlgren (1987) the effects of an insufficient diet during growth may last until the first breeding season. Both Moss *et al.* (1993) and Marjoniemi *et al.* (1995) found that chicks fed commercial food grew fast. Heavier wild chicks are assumed to fly earlier than the lighter ones, thus facilitating their survival (Potts 1986).

Grey partridges fed natural food (III, V) lost body mass soon after the change in diet, but began to regain mass in about one week (III). Mass loss and the period of very low body mass coincides with the period of high mortality rate among released birds. In 1996 fifteen of twenty released female grey partridges died during the first week (unpublished data). Birds fed natural food remained lighter in weight than other chicks. The birds were still growing in both studies and probably did not get energy enough from the natural food for growth. The mass loss later during the feeding trial may have been a response to the experimental conditions and the stress experienced. Tannin was not seen to lower body mass, in contrast to the results of Elkin and Rogler (1991), Voltura and Wunder (1994), Helsper *et al.* (1996), and Hewitt *et al.* (1997). As a matter of fact, tannin fed birds were heavier than other birds during the feeding trial. Birds may have met their protein requirements in spite of the added tannin because of *ad libitum* feeding (Helsper *et al.* 1996), or the pelleting of food may have decreased the effects of tannin, as assumed by Elkin and Rogler (1991). The excess protein from commercial food may have been used for binding tannins. It is also possible that tannins partly denaturate proteins, and this could further make them easier to digest (Butler 1989). In prairie voles *Microtus ochrogaster* quebracho tannin was reported to be lethal at all levels of protein, because of inhibited feeding (Lindroth & Batzli 1984).

#### 5.2 Gut dimensions may reflect the diet

The most significant difference between the "browsing" Tetraonidae and the "seedeating" Phasianidae birds is in the relative size of their caeca. The caeca of the browsers may be over twice as long (per unit body mass) as those of the seed eaters. Grouse in the 500-gram weight class (ruffed grouse *Bonasa umbellus*, spruce grouse, ptarmigans) have a mean caecal length of 44 cm, whereas in partridges of same size (the grey partridge, the chukar partridge *Alectoris chukar*) the caecal length is less than 20 cm (Leopold 1953). The length of the caeca seems to reflect the selection of coarse, fibre-rich food (McLelland 1989) and also digestive efficiency (Barton & Houston 1993).

Natural food is fibre-rich compared with commercial poultry food (III). Increased fibre content in food increases the length of the intestine and the weight of the gizzard in hand-reared red grouse (Moss 1972), mallard *Anas platyrhynchos* (Miller 1975), Japanese quail *Coturnix coturnix japonica* (Savory & Gentle 1976a, Starck & Kloss 1995), rock partridge *Alectoris graeca* (Paganin & Meneguz 1992), and also in some diving ducks *Aythya* spp. (Kehoe & Ankney 1985). Similar results on European starlings *Sturnus vulgaris* were reported by Geluso and Hayes (1999). The weight of the gizzard increased as a result from changing the diet to coarse, fibre rich natural food (III, V). Further, the gizzards were heavier in wild than in captive capercaillies (I). This probably reflected the need for a more effective grinding ability when feeding on fibre-rich diet. Tannin had no effect on the gizzard mass (V).

There was no difference in the length of small intestine and caeca between grey partridges fed natural or commercial foods (III, V). However, wild capercaillies had longer intestines and caeca than captive birds (I), which was in agreement with the studies of Pendergast and Boag (1973), Hanssen (1979a), Majewska *et al.* (1979), Paganin and Meneguz (1992), and Putaala and Hissa (1995). It was noticeable that grey partridges (III, V) had shorter intestines and lighter gizzards, as well as livers, than wild grey partridges or birds that were of wild origin and had spent only 1–2 generations in captivity (Putaala & Hissa 1995). Moss (1972) showed that the caeca shortened in the red grouse in captivity from generation to generation.

The length of the GI tract is known to vary seasonally (Pendergast & Boag 1973, Pulliainen & Tunkkari 1983). The adjustment time to changed food varies from a couple of weeks in the Japanese quail (Starck & Kloss 1995) to 4–6 weeks in the red grouse

(Moss & Trenholm 1987) or it may take even longer (Duke *et al.* 1984). Since no differences in the length of small intestine and caeca in the grey partridge were found, this may reflect their feeding habits; grey partridges have a similar diet throughout the year. Therefore, it is possible that they do not have a similar need for adaptation to changing diets as do Tetraonid birds. It is also possible that feeding four (V) or six (III) weeks on natural diet was insufficient to cause any visible changes in the gut length of grey partridges. However, the effect of tannin on the length of the small intestines of the grey partridge was obvious even though the feeding trial lasted only for four weeks (V). Tannin-fed birds had longer small intestines than control birds, which may reflect the increased enzyme activity or increased need for absorptive surface in the gut. Short-term fasting or food restriction, as well as switching to a totally different diet may cause partial atrophy of the gut, which may limit utilisation of ingested food energy and nutrients (McWilliams & Karasov 2001).

Caeca play an important role in the digestion of cellulose (Suomalainen & Arhimo 1945, Fenna & Boag 1974, Thompson & Boag 1975, Moss 1989, but see Andreev 1988, Remington 1989), and water absorption (Gasaway *et al.* 1976, Chaplin 1989, Thomas & Skadhauge 1988, 1989, Williams & Braun 1996) in galliform birds. Therefore, watery composition of the excreta of the birds fed natural food after the change in the diet may indicate disturbed caecal function (III, V). The excreta became dry ("normal") by the time a bird's body mass reached the initial level (III). The caeca take part in balancing nitrogen levels (Gasaway *et al.* 1976, Mortensen & Tindall 1981, Björnhag 1989, Karasawa 1989, Karasawa *et al.* 1997), since galliform birds are able to recycle uric acid through caeca by microbial activity (Mortensen & Tindall 1981, Karasawa 1989, Karasawa *et al.* 1997). If hand-rearing shortens the caeca, this may reduce effective decomposition and absorption activities in them. Also tannin-fed birds had high water content in their excreta, which may reflect the need to keep tannin concentration low, or to facilitate the removal of tannins dissolved in water.

Wild capercaillies had heavier livers than hand-reared birds (I). The liver's capacity to store glycogen may partly affect its size. The assumption was, that heavier livers would partly reflect the quantity of detoxication enzyme activity. However, the results obtained in grey partridges (V) did not support this, because tannin fed birds did not have significantly larger livers than the control birds. The liver fat, protein, and ash content was higher and the water content lower in hand-reared than in wild capercaillies (I). This result is in agreement with the results of Putaala and Hissa (1995) on grey partridges. Because in the willow grouse the size of the liver shows diet-dependent seasonal variation (Pulliainen & Tunkkari 1984), the difference in the liver composition found in this study may result from the different food of wild and captive capercaillies. The effect of food on liver composition has also been reported in geese *Anser* sp. (Benard & Labie 1992).

#### 5.3 Nutritional status affected the blood parameters only slightly

Certain blood parameters were used to describe the nutritional status of birds (I, III, V). Grey partridges did not show any response in analysed blood parameters to the change in diet from commercial to natural (III). Perhaps the analysed parameters were not

sufficiently sensitive to indicate nutritional stress in grey partridges, although some of them have been successfully used in the study of starvation (Jeffrey *et al.* 1985, Robin *et al.* 1987, Totzke *et al.* 1999). Plasma total protein and thyroid hormones are shown to decrease as a response to food deprivation in herring gulls *Larus argentatus* (Totzke *et al.* 1999). However, birds fed natural food had higher alanine concentration (V) in plasma in comparison to control birds. This may have been a sign of catabolism of nutrient reserves, because the birds fed natural food were lighter in weight (III, V) than birds on other diets.

Hand-reared grey partridges had lower Hb and Hcr than hand-reared or wild capercaillies, but the values varied in a range of flight-restrainted birds of several other species (Balasch *et al.* 1974). Flight – or in this case flightlessness as a result of limited exercise ability in test cages, may have had an impact on plasma composition.

Glycine takes part in some detoxication reactions (Stevens 1996), which may explain the somewhat elevated glycine (V) level in the birds fed natural food. Tannin had no significant effects on the blood parameters, but methionine should be mentioned. Methionine level seemed to be somewhat elevated in the tannin group. Added methionine in the diet is known to decrease the effects of tannin (Elkin & Rogler 1991). In birds, phenolic compounds may be conjugated with ornithine (Jakubas *et al.* 1993), but no elevated ornithine levels were observed. The last sampling was conducted simultaneously with decapitation, which affected plasma consistency.

Hand-reared capercaillies had higher uric acid and  $T_4$  levels than wild birds (I). Results obtained from grey partridges (III) were in agreement with this, but the difference between test and control groups was not significant. High uric acid levels may have resulted from the high protein concentration in the commercial poultry food, or from the reduced ability of the caecum to recycle uric acid (Karasawa 1989). Plasma uric acid is assumed to indicate protein breakdown in starving Svalbard ptarmigan *Lagopus mutus hyperboreus* (Lindgård *et al.* 1992).

Hand-reared grey partridges (Putaala *et al.* 1993) and turkeys *Meleagris gallopavo* (Burke *et al.* 1977b) have significantly higher  $T_3$  concentration in plasma than wild birds. This may reflect a higher metabolic rate in hand-reared birds when compared with the wild birds (Warkentin & West 1990). According to Bishop *et al.* (1995)  $T_4$  may be important in birds in affecting the aerobic capacity of certain muscles, as  $T_4$ -treated tufted ducks (*Aythya fuligula*) have higher cytochrome oxidase activity in the pectoral muscle than control birds. The high plasma  $T_4$  level of hand-reared birds (I) may reflect a lower level of metabolism in comparison to wild birds, expressing the unnecessity of the hormone in low level activity. This may be linked to the flightlessness of birds in aviaries.

Serum total protein is known to be higher in adult than in juvenile hand-reared capercaillies (Cuenca *et al.* 1995). The somewhat higher total protein level of captive birds (I) may be explained by the higher number of adult birds among them. In general, the results of the blood characteristics in captive capercaillies were in agreement with those obtained from a wide sampling of captive birds of several species (Polo *et al.* 1994). Birds are generally able to maintain a high and relatively constant plasma glucose level, even during fasting (Langslow 1978, Groscolas & Rodriguez 1981).

No statistically significant effects could be seen in the nitrogenous compounds of plasma in the grey partridges fed tannin or natural food. However, potential short-term effects, that the change in diet had, coincide with the period of body mass loss, and also with the high mortality rate after release into the wild.

#### 5.4 Food consumption and MEC responded to the change in diet

The change in diet lowered the food consumption immediately in grey partridges fed natural food (III). This may have reflected the natural suspiciousness of birds to new situations. During the feeding trial the food consumption in test group (III) was somewhat higher than in the control group based on the fresh weight of food. A similar response to natural food was found in the red grouse (Moss 1972), the mallard (Miller 1975) and the rock ptarmigan *Lagopus mutus* (Gasaway 1976b). Japanese quails adapted to the use of more fibrous food in about one week, and decreased food intake back to initial levels (Savory & Gentle 1976b), even though they initially increased food intake as a response to an increased fibre content in the food (Savory & Gentle 1976a).

The birds fed natural food ate more than the control birds by fresh weight, but the result was opposite when based on analyses of dry weight. This depended on the birds' preference for barley shoots. The water content of shoots was about 90 %. Shoots might have been favoured because of the forthcoming breeding season, when they are very important for the breeding condition of female grey partridges (Siivonen 1957). However, it was of no interest to calculate food consumption on the basis of dry matter, because of the nature of the natural food in comparison to pelleted commercial food. Much information about the amounts of the consumed food would have been lost in that case.

Excreta production varied from week to week, which also affected assimilation efficiency, MEC (III). In the test group assimilation efficiency varied between 49–67 % and in the control group between 61–88 %. These values were within the normal range of the galliforms (30–86 %, for review, see Castro *et al.* 1989). The daily energy (GE) requirement of the rock ptarmigan (Gasaway 1976b), or the daily metabolised energy (ME) of the red grouse and the Japanese quail (Moss & Trenholm 1987, Starck & Kloss 1995) were not affected by the fibre content of food (but see Savory & Gentle 1976a). According to Duke *et al.* (1984) the preconditioning of turkeys to fibre-rich food quadrupled their ability to utilise food cellulose. In this study both GE and ME decreased when the diet was changed from commercial to natural. This was presumed to result to some extent from the high plant secondary compound concentration in the food (see Servello *et al.* 1987, Koenig 1991).

Tannin (6 %) added to the food did not lower food intake, which was in contrast to previous studies on chickens (Elkin & Rogler 1991, Helsper *et al.* 1996) and ruffed grouse (Hewitt *et al.* 1997). In the Canada geese (Buchsbaum *et al.* 1984) and the ruffed grouse, 8 % quebracho tannin (Hewitt *et al.* 1997) is known to decrease food intake, but this was not supported by our study. The commercial quebracho product used in this study included 73 % of condensed tannins, which means that the effective tannin content

of this product was ca. 4.4 % (Robbins *et al.* 1991). On the other hand, it was reported by Chung-MacCoubrey *et al.* (1997) that quebracho had no dose-dependent effects on the captive eastern grey squirrels *Sciurus carolinensis*.

# 5.5 Added dietary tannin expressed in excreted nitrogen and tannin content

Galliform birds produce two different kinds of excreta, or "droppings". Intestinal droppings are fibrous and cylindrical, and they are excreted regularly throughout the day. Caecal droppings, in turn, are soft, shapeless and semi-liquid, and they are usually excreted once a day.

The wet composition of both caecal and intestinal excreta was obvious in grey partridges fed natural food (III, V) or tannin (V). The appearance was different in other ways as well. In the natural food group, fibre strands from shoots and grain were visible (III, V). The quebracho-tannin powder tainted the excreta of birds fed tannin dark reddish-brownish. It is noteworthy, that the tannin-fed birds emptied their caeca several times per day. Increased water elimination may indicate a decreased capacity to concentrate urine (i. e. nephrotoxic effect). It may also indicate a disruption in gastro-intestinal absorption. A larger volume of water may also be needed to void the high concentration of secondary compounds (Jakubas *et al.* 1993).

Ingested phenolics are reported to significantly increase fecal nitrogen excretion in the American elk *Cervus elaphus nelsoni* (Mould & Robbins 1981), thus reflecting the amount of tannin-protein complexes in excreta (Mould & Robbins 1981, Bernays *et al.* 1989, Hewitt & Kirkpatrick 1997). In contrary to this, in this study birds fed natural food had the highest nitrogen content of intestinal excreta (V), not the birds fed tannin. The high nitrogen concentration immediately after the change in diet may have resulted from the inhibiting effect of the high fibre content on the assimilation of nitrogen. Nitrogen assimilation improved during the feeding trial, and nitrogen content of intestinal excreta decreased to the initial level.

The nitrogen content of caecal droppings lowered in both tannin and natural food groups (V). It is possible that more material was actively transported to the caeca in natural and tannin groups, which could then be seen in decreased nitrogen content in the excreta. The excreta were not weighed, so only the relative amount of nitrogen in the excreta is known. Since tannin did not increase the caecal excreta nitrogen level, it may be assumed that the food was sufficient to inhibit the effects of tannin. In the western scrub-jay (*Aphelocoma californica*) effects of tannins were eliminated in high-protein (30 %) diets (Fleck & Tomback 1996). According to Blytt *et al.* (1988) the antinutritional effects of dietary tannins did not result from the direct inhibition or binding of digestive enzymes with tannins, but other membrane-associated processes, such as absorption, may have been slightly affected.

Highly water-soluble tannins, like quebracho, probably have low bonding capacity to gut proteins (Haslam 1989), and are difficult to degrade to low molecular weight phenolics (McArthur *et al.* 1991). The high tannin concentration of caecal excreta (V) also supported the idea that more material was transported to caeca for processing. The

low nitrogen concentration of caecal excreta could then be explained by the high tannin concentration. According to Hewitt *et al.* (1997) northern bobwhites *Colinus virginianus* excreted 56 % of dietary tannins in caecal excreta.

In ruffed grouse, tannins had the highest impact on caecal function (Hewitt *et al.* 1997). Transportation of tannin to the caeca could have explained the increased proportion of caecal excreta of total excreta. Although in the northern bobwhite increased filling of caeca could not be explained only by the effects of tannin, caecal volume may also have increased because of abnormal amounts of digested food received. In addition, more uric acid may be transported to the caeca for nitrogen recycling (Karasawa 1989, Karasawa *et al.* 1997, Stevens 1996). Symbiotic micro-organisms of the caeca (Suomalainen & Arhimo 1945, Barnes 1977, Hanssen 1979b) may metabolise proteins and tannins of tannin-protein-complexes, which may be facilitated by an effective filling of the caeca. The excreta were not weighed, but the caeca of the birds fed tannin were full of material in contrast to other birds. The frequent emptying of the caeca may have been a reflection of rapid filling.

# 5.6 Energy reserves and power production vs. morphology and biochemistry of tissues

Hand-reared capercaillie males had somewhat heavier pectoral muscles than wild males, whereas the result obtained from females showed the opposite (I). This probably resulted from the different growth strategies of males and females (Lindén *et al.* 1984): males usually gain mass already during autumn and winter in preparation for the breeding season and *ad libitum* feeding of hand-reared birds could have facilitated the mass gain of pectoral muscle. Low locomotive activity was reported to cause pectoral muscle atrophy in pheasants (Majewska *et al.* 1979), pigeons (Chaplin *et al.* 1997), great crested grebes *Podiceps cristatus* (Piersma 1988) and black-necked grebes *Podiceps nigricollis* (Gaunt *et al.* 1990). In contrast, Lindström *et al.* (2000) suggested that avian muscles do not need power-training as do mammalian muscles, and that in their windtunnel experiment, repeatedly flown red knots (*Calidris canutus*) did not have any thicker pectoral muscles than their unflown counterparts.

The size of the heart is positively correlating with flying ability (Thomas 1985, Viscor *et al.* 1985); good flyers tend to have bigger hearts than moderate flyers. Hand-reared capercaillies had smaller hearts than wild ones (Hissa *et al.* 1990, I), which probably was a result of limited flying possibilities in rearing aviaries. Domingo *et al.* (1991) reported heart burst in capercaillies as a consequence of handling stress. In Nappée's study (1982) heart failure caused death in released capercaillies. Thus, untrained heart may be more vulnerable to the impact of sudden stress effects.

The oxidative capacity of a muscle may be expressed in cytochrome-c oxidase activity. Enzyme activity in the pectoral muscle of the wild capercaillies was over three times that of the hand-reared birds. Also, the heart enzyme activity was higher in the wild birds compared with the hand-reared birds (I). The concentrations of mitochondrial protein in the pectoral muscle and the heart were higher in wild capercaillies compared with the hand-reared birds, which most probably was connected to the higher cytochrome-c oxidase activity in the wild birds. The low tissue enzyme activity indicated a poor ability for long-term flight performance in hand-reared birds. Additionally, it may have indicated an adaptation to low energy demands of living in captivity (I). However, Warkentin and West (1990) suggested that the basal metabolic rate (BMR) is significantly higher in captive than in wild, freshly caught merlins *Falco columbarius*.

In short term power production (take-off), hand-reared grev partridges are weaker than wild birds (Putaala et al. 1997). Cytochrome-c oxidase activity plays an important role in long-term power production (flight), which in hand-reared grey partridges (Putaala & Hissa 1995) and capercaillies (I) is lower than in their wild counterparts. Wild grey partridges (Pyörnilä et al. 1998) and capercaillies (Mäkinen et al. 1997) have more muscle cells, which are needed in long-term exercise (red, fast-oxidative-glycolytic fibres = FOG) than hand-reared bird. In contrast, captive birds have more muscle cells for shortterm exercise or short spurts (white, fast-glycolytic fibres = FG). This could at least partly explain the difference in the COX activity. According to Kaiser and George (1973) and Rosser and George (1986) FG fibres are rich in glycolytic enzymes, and adapted to anaerobic metabolism using glycogen as their main fuel. FOG fibres are rich in oxidative enzymes, adapted to aerobic metabolism, and mainly use fat as fuel for long-lasting activities. In relatively poor flyers, like the chicken or the pheasant, the pectoral muscle comprises mainly FG fibres, whereas in good flyers like the pigeon, FOG fibres dominate (see Hissa 1988 and references therein). According to Rome et al. (1988) FG cells are needed for maximal movement, because FOG cells do not shorten fast enough.

Glycogen is metabolised anaerobically and used predominantly during take-off and landing (Parker & George 1975). The glycogen content of a tissue is a labile parameter, depending on the bird's previous activity. This probably affected the results. No difference was found in the glycogen content of tissues between wild and hand-reared birds, although the glycogen content in the liver of wild birds was somewhat higher than that in hand-reared birds (I). According to Hissa *et al.* (1990), wild capercaillies stored more glycogen in the pectoral muscles than hand-reared birds. Putaala and Hissa (1995) reported for wild grey partridges that the glycogen content of the pectoral muscle was almost ten times that of hand-reared birds. Wild pheasants had higher glycogen content in both pectoral muscle and liver in comparison to captive birds (Majewska *et al.* 1979), and seasonal variation in the glycogen content of the liver was also reported (Pulliainen & Tunkkari 1984).

#### 5.7 Primary growth and temperature regulation

Primary length and development may be considered as indicators of a chick's ability to fly and avoid predation. These parameters may also be used as indicators of plumage quality and insulation. It is probable that wild birds moult more rapidly than hand-reared birds, as a response to a more hazardous life in the wild (McCabe & Hawkins 1946). Handling of the chicks may not have disturbed the mode of moult (Holmberg 1992) in the present study. When wild and hand-reared grey partridge chicks were compared according to the primary length at the age of one week, it was obvious that the wild chicks had longer primary feathers than other chicks. However, chicks fed an insect-rich diet had longer primaries than chicks fed a low-insect or a fish diet (II).

There was a difference between diet groups in the speed and mode of the development of the primaries. Chicks fed an insect-rich diet had fully grown feathers and moulted earlier than other chicks. According to McCabe and Hawkins (1946), and Thompson and Taber (1948) the P1 primary is moulted at the age of 3.5 weeks. This was the case in the chicks fed an insect-rich diet, whereas the chicks fed a fish or a low-insect diet started to moult later than at the age of four weeks. In the chicks fed an insect-rich diet, moulting speed and stage at the age of seven weeks was in agreement with Thompson and Taber (1948) (Fig. 4).

Moulting always includes synthesis of epidermal proteins, mostly sulphur-rich keratin, which in turn includes a high amount of cysteine. The feather proteins include more cysteine than other tissues or food (Murphy & King 1982, Murphy *et al.* 1990). The process, in which a feather gets a hard form, is called keratinisation. Amino acids methionine and cysteine are known to positively affect plumage development (Murphy & King 1982, Bagliacca *et al.* 1985, Potts 1986, Murphy *et al.* 1990).

In the wild, birds usually get enough protein and proper amino acids from their usual nutrition, even during the moult (Ankney 1979, Murphy & King 1984). However, an effect of food quality on the feather development was reported in pheasant chicks (Woodard et al. 1977), where high protein content of food during the first five weeks of life facilitated the growth of tail feathers. Food protein content had an impact on body mass and feather growth in captive European quail Coturnix coturnix (Combreau & Guyomarc'h 1992). Insect food was essential for the survival and growth of sage grouse Centrocercus urophasianus chicks until the age of three weeks, and even after that it was important for optimal growth (Johnson & Boyce 1990). According to Hermes et al. (1984), the rock partridge chicks were not dependent on animal matter during the first weeks, if nutrients like vitamins and minerals were available. On the other hand, animal matter was an important source of phosphorous, B12-vitamin (Savory 1974) and nitrogen (Dahlgren 1987). Although fish is rich in protein (Almqvist 1952) and methionine and cysteine (F.A.O. 1970), in comparison to many other foods, its negative rather than positive effect on the plumage growth of the grey partridge chicks revealed its inability to replace invertebrates in the diet of hand-reared chicks.



Fig. 4. The primaries of a seven-week-old grey partridge. P1-P3 are postjuvenile primaries, P4 has been moulted, and P5-P10 are juvenile primaries (Thompson & Taber 1948).

Seven-day-old wild chicks and chicks fed an insect-rich diet displayed superior temperature regulation in comparison to chicks fed a low-insect or a fish diet. The chicks that received an insect-rich diet exhibited a slower cooling rate, which was probably a reflection of their better insulation and higher body mass. It seems reasonable to assume that the insufficient amount of animal protein in the low-insect diet, and an inproper quality of the fish proteins, was reflected in the less-developed temperature regulation in chicks fed these diets. Food-restricted Japanese quail chicks may regulate their metabolic rate at a lower level. Their ability to increase heat production is maintained by shivering, which is used to compensate the decrease in diet-induced/growth related thermogenesis (Marjoniemi 2000).

Shivering and fluffed plumages were obvious in the seven-day-old chicks. According to Marjoniemi *et al.* (1999) shivering was detected in one-day-old domestic fowls, and two-day-old grey partridges and Japanese quails. Shivering was also obvious in the willow grouse (Aulie 1976, Aulie & Moen 1975) at the age of 2–3 days, or even earlier (Myhre *et al.* 1975). It was also assumed, that the thermogenic processes in muscles were fully developed at the age of five days, since the maximal thermogenesis did not increase after that time (Marjoniemi *et al.* 1995). Improved cold resistance later on would then result from increased body mass and improvement of the insulation (Jurkschat *et al.* 1989, Marjoniemi *et al.* 1995, Hohtola & Visser 1998). The development of insulation may be considered stepwise, an obvious shift from the age of 11 to the age of 15 days could be seen, (II, Marjoniemi *et al.* 1995). It must be kept in mind, that at this age chicks are still dependent on parental warming, at least at nighttime. In Finland, most of the grey partridge chicks hatch in the beginning of July (Moilanen 1981, Putaala & Hissa 1998), when ambient temperatures may occasionally drop below 0 °C.

#### 5.8 The main detoxication route in galliforms may not be the liver

According to McArthur *et al.* (1991) there are at least six physiological mechanisms, which may be used for diminishing the effects of plant secondary compounds. Of these, formation of less reactive complexes, modification of the environment to inhibit reactions (for instance pH), and degradation, are taking place in the gut. Inactivated or degraded compounds may not have any harmful effects after absorption. If these defences fail, and absorption of these compounds occur, liver is the main site for addition of functional groups, and conjugation reactions (to change solubility). Kidneys, lungs, brain and intestinal mucosa contribute these processes.

Plant secondary compounds entail an effective detoxication mechanism or adaptation to certain levels of chemicals in herbivores. The biotransformation system – including both cytochrome P450 (CYP) enzymes and conjugation reactions, is considered to be the most important process against toxication in herbivores (Gonzales & Nebert 1990). The CYP enzyme system is closely related to feeding habits with specialised requirements for enzymatic detoxication of xenobiotics in the food (Walker *et al.* 1987, Walker & Ronis 1989, Fossi *et al.* 1995, Walker 1998, Dearing *et al.* 2000).

Intraspecific differences, that is, differences between wild and hand-reared birds of each species were found (IV). Wild capercaillies had significantly lower EROD and PROD activities than hand-reared birds, which may have reflected the decreasing effect of some phenolic compounds on the enzyme, at least EROD activity (Baer-Dubowska *et al.* 1998, Mimica-Dukic *et al.* 1999, Stupan *et al.* 2000). According to Lindén (1984b), Sjöberg and Lindén (1991), and Spidsø and Korsmo (1994) the pine needle diet of the capercaillie is rich in phenolic compounds (resins). Also in the grey partridge PROD activity was lower in wild birds in comparison to hand-reared birds. Naturally, delayed sampling could cause low enzyme activity values, but in this case it could not explain the whole decrease in the enzyme activity (IV). Wild and hand-reared birds of either of the species had similar COH activity. It is possible that secondary compounds present in the birds' diets did not induce the activity of these certain CYP enzymes. However, bird species feeding on totally deviant diets may share similar hepatic biotransformation activities (Rivière *et al.* 1985).

EROD and PROD activities were similar in both species, and the only interspecific difference was found in COH (IV). The exact connection between the CYP enzymes used and secondary compounds in the diet of these birds still remains unknown, since studied CYP enzymes represented only a minor part of the large CYP enzyme family and did not completely reflect the detoxication capacity. Sampling may have affected the results, because it is shown that different parts of the liver show various enzyme activities (Gillette *et al.* 1972). The small number of birds used in this study may have had its impact on the results.

In the feeding trial with birds fed control, tannin and natural diets (V), the hepatic enzyme activity did not show any differences between diet groups with any of the substrates used. EROD activity seemed to be lower in the tannin group birds, but the difference was not significant. Enzymes used in this study are easily induced by several environmental toxins (e.g. Mattson *et al.* 1998), but natural substrates, like plant secondary compounds, may not induce these enzymes (H. Raunio, pers. comm.).

Induction of EROD and PROD in polychlorobiphenyl-fed captive grey partridge males is reported (Abiola *et al.* 1989). According to Pelkonen *et al.* (2000) COH activity may be connected to coumarin-type alcaloids rather than tannins.

In addition to the hepatic detoxication enzymes, herbivores also have symbiotic microorganisms in their caeca which may have an important role in the catabolism of secondary compounds (Hanssen 1979b, Hewitt *et al.* 1997). High CYP values are known from the *duodenum* of the grey partridge (Rivière 1980). This may reveal the main route for detoxication in birds to be the intestinal metabolism, and that the tannins are not absorbed from the intestine to blood circulation, thus not entering the liver for detoxication. Tetraonids probably detoxify resins in their caeca, where they are concentrated and excreted as energy-rich caecal droppings (Moss 1973, Pendergast & Boag 1971b). The increased length of the small intestine in tannin fed birds (V) may indicate an increased gastrointestinal detoxication activity.

Salivary tannin-binding proteins are found in mule deer *Odocoileus hemionus*, American black bears *Ursus americanus* (Robbins *et al.* 1991), root vole *Microtus oeconomus* (Juntheikki *et al.* 1996), and moose *Alces alces* (Juntheikki 1996), which may reduce fecal nitrogen losses (per unit of ingested tannin). However, such salivary proteins have not been found in birds. In animals which do not produce tannin-binding proteins, at least part of the condensed tannin are absorbed (McArthur *et al.* 1991). Galliform birds may also have a high resistance to secondary compounds, as suggested for the greater snow goose *Anser caerulescens atlantica* (Gauthier & Bédard 1990).

#### 5.9 A deep divergence between the two lineages of the grey partridge

DNA technology provides with suitable markers to study the genetic structure of populations, species, and communities (Hewitt 2000). MtDNA was chosen because of several reasons: it is considered to be a marker that is evolving fast (Brown et al. 1979), and not recombining (Hayashi et al. 1985). It is also considered a neutral marker, which means that environmental factors do not affect it (Brown et al. 1979, but see Ballard & Kreitman 1995, Fry 1999). Further, it is only matrilinearly inherited (Wilson et al. 1985). These properties make mtDNA widely used in genetic studies on populations and subspecies (Shields & Wilson 1987b, Avise & Nelson 1989, Lucchini & Randi 1988, Tarr & Fleischer 1993, Kvist et al. 1998, 1999a,b, Uimaniemi et al. 2000), and also on phylogenetic relationships between species (Edwards & Wilson 1990, Crowe et al. 1992, Kvist et al. 1996, Randi 1996, Marshall & Baker 1997, Kimball et al. 1999, Gutiérrez et al. 2000, Randi et al. 1998, 2000, Ruokonen et al. 2000, Young et al. 2000). The control region, which is the most variable region of the avian mtDNA, is divided into three domains (Baker & Marshall 1997). Intraspecific variation in birds is commonly found in the domains I and III, the central domain (II) being most conserved (e.g. Wenink et al. 1993, 1994, Marshall & Baker 1997, Lucchini & Randi 1998, Uimaniemi et al. 2000, Young et al. 2000).

The mean nucleotide composition in the CR1 of the grey partridge was similar to several other bird species (Lucchini & Randi 1998, Holder *et al.* 2000, Uimaniemi *et al.* 2000). The amount of divergence (3.6 %) found in the CR1 between the basic eastern and

western mtDNA lineages was of the same magnitude as the divergence between Sicilian and Alpine haplotypes of the rock partridge (Lucchini & Randi 1998). The Palaearctic lesser white-fronted goose also exhibited two main lineages, eastern and western, with a mean divergence of 2.0 % (Ruokonen *et al.*, manuscript).

In this study substantial variation was found in the nucleotide diversity between populations. Low diversity areas have suffered large-scale environmental changes, and have been under severe hunting pressure. Of these, the Greek population has been bottlenecked during the last century (B. Alexiou, pers. comm.). The NW German population did not contain any variation at all in the CR1, which may result from a local population crash following the hard winters of 1978/79 and 1979/80, and from the continuous decrease in population size since 1991 (E. Strauss, pers. comm.). Close inbreeding may be expressed in the loss of genetic variation (O'Brien 1994b). In grey partridge, however, close inbreeding does not occur, because of differential dispersal of sexes, and the female mate choice from other than her own winter covey (Potts 1986). Extremely high nucleotide diversities together with high haplotype diversities, found in the Oulu region, Ireland and Bulgaria, can be explained by the finding of both mtDNA lineages in these populations.

#### 5.10 Past and present populations

According to Hewitt (1999) "population structure is the distribution of genotypes in space and time, and is the result of both present processes and past history". Conspecific populations may be structured at a variety of evolutionary depths: slight molecular separations may reflect more recent population subdivisions, whereas deep subdivisions may evidence a major source of intraspecific evolutionary gene pool diversity (Avise 1992). The population structuring of the grey partridge was relatively strong when compared with the blue tit Parus caeruleus (Kvist et al. 1999b), or the greenfinch Carduelis chloris (Merilä et al. 1997), but of the same magnitude as the rock partridge (Lucchini & Randi 1998), and the dunlin Calidris alpina (Wenink et al. 1996). This may reflect allopatric divergence of refugial populations, and subsequent low maternal gene flow between the populations. The grey partridge is considered a relatively sedentary bird, with a short natal dispersal and high site-fidelity of adults. The mean dispersal distance of released grey partridges is  $5.96 \text{ km} \pm 1800 \text{ m}$  (SE) (Finnish Game and Fisheries Research Institute; Ringing Centre, Finnish Museum of Natural History). On the average the breeding dispersal distance of radio-tagged wild hens is  $3.1 \text{ km} \pm 525 \text{ m}$ , and that of released hens 2.32 km ± 764 m (Putaala & Hissa 1998). The negative correlation between the geographical distance and genetic variation in the populations can be explained by the genetic similarity among distant populations of Bulgarian, Greek, Finnish and Irish birds.

A star-like minimum-spanning network structure has been found among several bird species using either the mtDNA RFLP (Ball *et al.* 1988, Ellsworth *et al.* 1994, Seutin *et al.* 1995) or mtDNA control region (Merilä *et al.* 1997, Kvist *et al.* 1999a). This type of network may be an expression of rapid population expansion. The ancient history of the grey partridge was reflected in the minimum-spanning network. There were at least two

separate refuges where ancestral *Perdix perdix* bottlenecked but survived the glaciations. A marked increase in the population size followed the retreat of the continental ice. Both lineages exhibited a star-like haplotype network, which referred to expanding populations.

In the eastern lineage, the expansion of the population was supported by the observed distribution of pairwise genetic distances, and the significantly negative Tajima's D. Deviations from the neutral patterns of nucleotide variation expected at equilibrium may result from past changes in population size (Aris-Brosou & Excoffier 1996, Fry & Zink 1998). In the western lineage the observed distribution of pairwise genetic distances did not follow the expected distribution of either the expansion or the equilibrium model. A very recent population crash, maybe back in the 1950s, was reflected in  $\tau$ , which was 0 (Rogers & Harpending 1992). This would explain the close kinship of a large part of the birds. The significantly negative Tajima's D and the shape of the minimum-spanning network reflected a population under expansion.

# 5.11 The impact of ice ages can be seen in present day grey partridge populations

When examining the geological time chart, the most interesting period concerning the grey partridge is the Quaternary period, which is divided into two epochs, namely the Pleistocene (1.7-0.01 Myr BP) and the Holocene (0.01 Myr BP - present). The northern hemisphere ice sheets have varied in size for at least the last 2.5 Myr. About 100 000 year cycles of glacial-interglacial periods have forced species to evolve as a response to changes in climate and biosphere (Webb & Bartlein 1992, Hewitt 1999), with series of bottlenecks and expansions in population size and range (Hewitt 1996, 1999, 2000). The last European, so-called Weichselian, glaciation started ca. 120 000 years ago. It lasted about 100 000 years, having its coldest period ca. 18 000-20 000 years ago. At that time ice covered the entire northern Europe southwards to the Pyrenees, the Alps, and the Balkans (Webb & Bartlein 1992). Glaciations caused a series of bottlenecks that species had to survive (Hewitt 1996, 1999, 2000), but even during the coldest periods, some southern parts of Europe and the easternmost parts of the continent provided several plant and animal species with suitable habitats to survive (Taberlet et al. 1998, Hewitt 2000). According to Mourer-Chauviré (1993) a primitive form of the grey partridge, Perdix palaeoperdix, was a characteristic species from the Lower to Middle Pleistocene in western Europe. Perdix perdix has inhabited Europe from the Late Pleistocene on (Tyrberg 1998).

After the last glaciation the northern regions of Europe were recolonised from the Iberic and the Balkanic refuges, but the Alpine barrier isolated the Italian lineages (Taberlet *et al.* 1998, Hewitt 1999, 2000, see also Bilton *et al.* 1998). In the grey partridge the western mtDNA lineage was found primarily in England, France, Germany, Austria, and Poland. The possible refuge areas for this lineage were considered to be the Iberic and the Italic refuges. The two Italian haplotypes found in the wild birds may be remains of this Italic refuge. In contrast to this, at least the great bustard *Otis tarda* populations

were reported to follow the biogeographic model of Bilton *et al.* (1998), with the Mediterranean Peninsula as a geographical isolate, and a non-Iberian source of European mainland populations (Pitra *et al.* 2000).

In the western populations the nucleotide diversity values showed a south-north oriented cline from the Pyrenees to Poland. This may follow the grey partridge postglacial recolonisation route from the Iberian refuge to Central Europe (Hewitt 1996, 2000, Merilä *et al.* 1996, 1997). Non-continental populations (England and Ireland) deviated from this cline. These populations included some unique haplotypes, which may be remainders of historical introductions on the Isles (Westerskov 1958). Among the eastern populations no clinal variation was detected. The Balkanic and the easternmost (Caucasian) refuges (Taberlet *et al.* 1998, Hewitt 2000) may be considered as the two potential refuge areas for the eastern lineage. This is supported by the finding of the eastern lineage mtDNA from Kazakhstan and Russia in addition to Bulgarian, Finnish and Greek samples. However, more Russian samples would be needed to draw final conclusions about this recolonisation route.

The 2 %/Myr mutation rate gave a divergence time of 1.1 Myr (i.e. in early Pleistocene) for the two lineages. This is, in general, earlier than the average phylogenetic subdivision time for several avian species (Shields & Wilson 1987a, Wenink *et al.* 1993, Lucchini & Randi 1998, Kvist *et al.* 1999b, Uimaniemi *et al.* 2000). The 20.8 %/Myr mutation rate gave a divergence time of 173 000 years (i.e. in late Pleistocene), which in turn refers to a clearly later subdivision (VI). Because of this ambiguity the use of divergence time estimates is questionable, and may require a calibration of the molecular clock for each genus separately (Ruokonen & Kvist 2001, manuscript).

### 5.12 Morphology and genetic variation may go hand in hand

Many species are divided into subspecies based on a limited number of morphological characteristics. According to Van Wagner and Baker (1990), Merilä *et al.* (1997), Mundy *et al.* (1997), Lucchini and Randi (1998), Barrowclough *et al.* (1999), and Holder *et al.* (2000) subspecies may also be distinguished by genetic variation, but the morphological classification and genetic differentiation may not be strictly comparable (Avise *et al.* 1992, Ball & Avise 1992, Seutin *et al.* 1995, Fry & Zink 1998, Questiau *et al.* 1998, Bensch *et al.* 1999).

The grey partridge subspecies may be determined on the basis of the plumage colour, even though it may, in some cases, depend on factors like soil consistency (Potts 1986). The grey partridge subspecies can be divided into two classes based on plumage colour. More dark/rufous-brown subspecies (*P. p. hispaniensis, italica, armoricana, sphagnetorum*) originate from the west, and paler/greyer subspecies (*P. p. lucida, canescens, robusta*) from the east. The nominate *P. p. perdix* may be considered an intermediate form. Relatively high amount of genetic variation (80.74 %) was associated with the plumage colour variation. Morphological patterns (plumage types among subspecies) also reflected in the neighbour-joining tree and genetic divergence in the rock ptarmigan (Holder *et al.* 2000). The NW German samples were from the assumed distribution area of *P. p. sphagnetorum* and the eastern Polish from the area of *P. p. lucida*.

(Potts 1986), but the mtDNA sequences were mainly identical with the basic western haplotype (VI). Two different haplotypes with a systematic difference of one/two nucleotides from the main western type were found in the wild population in Italy, and one different haplotype with one systematic deviant nucleotide came from the Pyrenees. In the distribution areas of the French subspecies, *P. p. armoricana* (FR1, FR2), the basic western haplotype together with four other closely related haplotypes were found. Pairwise comparisons revealed a significant difference between all other expected subspecies except between *P. p. perdix* and *P. p. sphagnetorum*. Genetic markers other than the control region, such as nuclear microsatellites, may be needed to examine the divergence at the level of morphological subspecies.

In addition to plumage colour disparities, grey partridge subspecies may have ecological, physiological and behavioural differences as well. Some of these can be considered as adaptations to the climatic conditions of their distribution area. In Finland, grey partridges have an extremely high clutch size with up to 24 eggs (Putaala & Hissa 1998). They are also known to form large winter flocks, where covey mixing is possible (Pulliainen 1965). The ambient temperature may be well below -30 °C, strengthened by an icy wind in the open fields. To avoid the freezing effects of frost and cutting wind, birds reduce heat loss by spending nights huddled together (Pulliainen 1965, Putaala et al. 1995). Finnish grey partridges are able to maintain their body temperature in ambient temperature as low as -52 °C (Hohtola et al. 1991). Additionally, they are able to dig through the snow cover for food. An ice layer on the snow, or snow cover > 50 cm may impede feeding (Siivonen 1957, Sulkava 1964). The easternmost populations of P. p. lucida may have hard weather movements, and even migration, and the long-winged easternmost subspecies P. p. robusta is known to migrate south in autumn (Potts 1986). Grey partridges from eastern Bulgaria, Finland, and Greece represented the eastern mtDNA type, which also seems to be adapted to geographically more extreme areas. The liver samples were from a study population in Greece, which inhabits a mountainous area about 1 km asl (B. Alexiou, pers. comm.).

#### 5.13 Introductions – work for hunting or conservation?

Hand-rearing and releasing can be used for conservation of endangered species or biodiversity (Kleiman *et al.* 1994, Cade & Temple 1995). On the other hand, conservation efforts may fail because maladaptive traits are introduced into populations when hand-reared individuals are released into the wild. Despite the previous releasing actions of grey partridges (Putaala & Hissa 1998), only five grey partridges of the western lineage were found in the wild population in Finland, which, in general, represented the eastern mtDNA lineage. On the other hand, the farm stocks represented the western lineage as well. The Irish and Swedish populations consisted of both mtDNA lineages, which was probably an evidence of historical releases of imported birds (Westerskov 1958).

The wild population in Italy consisted of two different haplotypes, while the Italian farm stock consisted mainly of the basic western haplotype. According to Lovari (1975) the native Italian *P. p. italica* still existed back in 1975 in the district of Tuscany, the same area from where the samples of this study were collected in 1998. *P. p. italica* as its purest

form is presumed extinct (Matteucci 1988), because of the intensive releasing of farm birds in Italy (Matteucci 1988, Montagna *et al.* 1990). Both *P. p. italica* and *P. p. hispaniensis* are listed as endangered subspecies of the grey partridge in the Annex I (http://europa.eu.int/comm/environment/nature/directive/perdix\_perdix\_hispaniensis\_en. htm, and http://europa.eu.int/comm/environment/nature/directive/perdix\_perdix\_italica\_ en.htm, 10.5.2001) of the European Union (EU).

Despite the numerous releases of grey partridges, amazingly few marks of these could be seen in continental Europe. One possible explanation, in addition to natural selection (Darwin 1859), may be found in the Haldane's rule (Haldane 1922), which states: "when in the  $F_1$  offspring of two different animal races one sex is absent, rare or sterile, that sex is the heterozygous [heterogametic] sex". Haldane based his rule on a study of 45 Lepidopteran, 10 bird and six mammalian crosses. In birds, female is the heterogametic sex (ZW) and will show sterility in interspecific matings, even though males were still fertile. In twenty-one avian species hybrid female offspring is known to be partially or completely inviable, and in thirty species hybrid female offspring is sterile (for review, see Laurie 1997). Because mtDNA is maternally inherited, the possible reduced viability or even sterility of the hybrid female offspring of two different subspecies may explain the slight expression of the massive releasing activity in mtDNA in the present populations. However, this aspect remains to be studied.

Unsuccessful introductions may result from the maladaptation of birds to climatic or environmental conditions of the introduction areas. In hand-rearing for conservation purposes, the genetic origin of the animals should be compatible with the wild ones of the releasing site (Rave *et al.* 1994, Glenn *et al.* 1999). The genetic similarity of wild and hand-reared birds should preserve local adaptation and avoid harmful effects of outbreeding (Templeton 1986). Even though animals are released only for hunting purposes, without any target for increasing the population size, this does not totally remove the risk for outbreeding depression. Some of the released individuals may survive in the wild and breed later. The hybridisation between the released alien and local subspecies may reduce fitness and adaptation to local conditions by a disruption of adaptive gene complexes (Templeton 1986).

### 5.14 Practical gamebird management in light of this study

Wild and hand-reared capercaillies differed from each other in many morphological and physiological features (I). Similar results were obtained on grey partridges (Putaala & Hissa 1995). Thus, the difference between wild and traditionally hand-reared gamebirds may be considered as well documented. Hand-rearing affects GI tract as well as the flight muscles in both of these species.

Grey partridge chicks fed a diet rich in invertebrates were heavier than chicks fed a low-insect diet or a fish diet. They also had better developed wing primaries, and a superior temperature regulation ability (II). This result highlights the importance of natural food for the growing chicks. Grey partridge chicks should be provided with invertebrates at least during the first weeks of their life. The abrupt change in diet from pelleted commercial poultry food to natural food (III, V) caused a mass loss in grey partridges, and the body mass stayed at a lower level during the feeding trial than in control birds. They also had to increase their food intake to compensate the high fibre and low energy content of the natural food compared with the commercial food. However, feeding on natural foods only improved the gizzard mass in grey partridges. Plasma analyses did not reveal any dramatic disparities between traditionally or naturally fed grey partridges (III, V). As a consequence of these feeding trials we may summarise, that preconditioning of birds to natural food is beneficial, but a six-week period may not be long enough for acclimation of the birds.

The parameters used for studying power production showed a clear difference between wild and hand-reared capercaillies. The cytochrome-c oxidase activity, glycogen content of the muscles and the size of the heart may reflect differences in take-off and flying abilities. High plasma thyroxine concentration can indicate low metabolic level, which may affect the power production and flying ability. These results support the earlier suggestions about the benefits of large rearing aviaries, where birds can exercise their muscles and heart. It would probably be worth trying to teach hand-reared birds to recognize predators, as a valuable adjunct to predator-naïve birds after release (Dowell 1989, McLean *et al.* 1995, Griffin *et al.* 2000).

An interesting finding in this study was the slight impact of introductions that could be seen despite the centuries long introduction actions in Europe. The genetic disparity between wild and hand-reared Finnish grey partridges in the mtDNA was considerable deep. The control region 1 differed by 13 substitutions and 1 deletion/insertion between wild main eastern and hand-reared main western birds (VI). The history of hand-rearing and releasing of grey partridges is long; birds have been moved from one place to another, and it was of great interest to find some of the Irish grey partridges to be identical to those from Finland, Bulgaria, Russia or Greece. The crash of the grey partridge population in Finland may be a consequence – at least partly – of the use of more southern subspecies for introductions. The Finnish natural population represents, without any doubts, a more eastern mtDNA lineage. Genetic compatibility of released birds to the native population of the releasing site should be ensured before any releasing actions are put into practice.

Some of the game management economics are addressed to hand-rearing and releasing gamebirds. However, the survival of hand-reared birds after the release is poor. Hand-reared birds differ from their wild conspecifics in many morphological, physiological and behavioural ways, which may explain their high mortality. Before any releasing activities are started, it is more important to take care of the habitat. There is no use in trying to reintroduce galliform birds to areas where the habitat has become unsuitable or even hostile because of human activity, farming or forestry practices. It may be a strong statement to advocate predator-control (Maa- ja metsätalousministeriö 1999). It is preferable to determine how habitat changes have negatively affected gamebirds, and then direct management to reverse these negative changes.

If hand-rearing and releasing are carried out for hunting purposes only, the quality of birds is not of great importance. However, if the aim is to increase the population size, or even to reintroduce a species, the quality of the birds is vitally important. According to this study, more natural rearing methods are preferable. Hand-reared birds should be fed natural food, and should be able to exercise their flying muscles and heart, for which an adequate area for flying is required. However, the most important thing is to ensure that the birds represent proper subspecies. Further, grey partridges should be managed population-by-population. Releasing birds without any genetic adaptation to the environmental conditions, into which they are released, is a waste of time and money.

## 6 Conclusions and further study visions

This work consists of six studies investigating the background of the poor survival of hand-reared galliform birds released into the wild. The aim of these works was to clarify those morphological, physiological, and genetic differences between wild and hand-reared birds, which may explain the high mortality of released birds. Hand-rearing and releasing gamebirds may not only be game management, but also species or biodiversity conservation activities. Accordingly, the subspecies of the birds raised for releasing purposes must be of the same genetic stock as the birds from the releasing site. The rearing methods should be conducted in a way that enables the birds' morphology and physiology to develop in natural ways. This includes feeding practices as well as rearing aviaries, which should, at least to some extent, mimic life in the wild.

Further studies can be easily designed based on the results of the present studies. It would be of interest to study more closely the detoxication mechanisms of galliform birds. What happens in the caeca and small intestine and what kinds of microbes take part in the detoxication activities? Is the hepatic detoxication enzyme activity inducible with other plant secondary compounds, like terpenoids or alcaloids? Do birds produce proline-containing proteins in their saliva as protection against plant secondary compounds?

In the field of molecular marker analyses, and their applications, several fascinating visions can be seen. The easternmost parts of the European continent and the whole Asian distribution area of the grey partridge are still open questions regarding the genetic structure of the populations. By sequencing grey partridges from these areas we could get more detailed information about the post-glacial colonisation routes of the European grey partridges. Other molecular markers, such as microsatellites, could be used to validate or deepen this approach. The viability and fertility of the hybrid offspring of grey partridges representing eastern and western mtDNA lineages should be verified.

Both the grey partridge and the capercaillie have suffered from human impact on their natural environments. Thus, both species may be considered as bioindicators, when environmental questions are studied both in agriculture and forestry contexts. As I think that the grey partridge is the most beautiful bird in the world – and the capercaillie probably the second most beautiful – I may conclude that the beauty of these birds is worth saving as a value itself.

## 7 References

- Abelenda M, Nava MP, Fernandez A, Alonso JA, Alonso JC, Muñoz-Pulido R, Bautista LM & Puerta ML (1993) Blood values of common cranes (*Grus grus*) by age and season. Comp Biochem Physiol 104A: 575–578.
- Abiola A, Lorgue G, Benoit E, Soyez D & Rivière JL (1989) Effects of PCBs on plasma enzymes, testosterone level, and hepatic xenobiotic metabolism in the grey partridge *Perdix perdix*. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 43: 473–480.
- Aitio A (1978) A simple and sensitive assay of 7-hydroxycoumarin deethylation. Anal Biochem 85: 488–491.
- Almquist HJ (1952) Amino acid requirements of chickens and turkeys a review. Poultry Sci 51: 966–981.
- Alonso JA, Alonso JC, Muñoz-Pulido R, Naveso MA, Abelenda M, Huecas V & Puerta ML (1990) Hematology and blood chemistry of free-living young great bustards (*Otis tarda*). Comp Biochem Physiol 97A: 611–613.
- Andreev AV (1988) Ecological energetics of Palearctic Tetraonidae in relation to chemical composition and digestibility of their winter diets. Can J Zool 66: 1382–1388.
- Angelstam P & Sandegren F (1981) A release of pen-reared capercaillie in Central Sweden survival, dispersal and choice of habitat. In: Lovel TWI (ed) Proc II Int Symp Grouse, Scotland 1981, p 204–209.
- Ankney CD (1979) Does the wing molt cause nutritional stress in Lesser Snow Geese? Auk 96: 68– 72.
- Anon (1994) Gamebird rearing. Game Conservancy Ltd. Fordingbridge, Hampshire, Great Britain.
- Anttila I, Putaala A & Hissa R (1995) Tarhattujen ja villien peltopyyn poikasten käyttäytymisestä. Suomen Riista 41: 53–65.
- Aris-Brosou S & Excoffier L (1996) The impact of population expansion and mutation rate heterogeneity on DNA sequence polymorphism. Mol Biol Evol 13: 494–504.
- Aulie A (1976) The pectoral muscles and the development of thermoregulation in chicks of willow ptarmigan (*Lagopus*). Comp Biochem Physiol 53A: 343–346.
- Aulie A & Moen P (1975) Metabolic thermoregulatory responses in eggs and chicks of willow ptarmigan (*Lagopus lagopus*). Comp Biochem Physiol 51A: 605–609.
- Avise JC (1992) Molecular population structure and the biogeographic history of a regional fauna: a case history with lessons for conservation biology. Oikos 63: 62–76.
- Avise JC, Alisauskas RT, Nelson WS & Ankney DA (1992) Matriarchal population genetic structure in an avian species with female natal philopatry. Evolution 46: 1084–1096.

- Avise JC & Nelson WS (1989) Molecular genetic relationships of the extinct Dusky seaside sparrow. Science 243: 646–648.
- Baer-Dubowska W, Szaefer H & Krajka-Kuzniak V (1998) Inhibition of murine hepatic cytochrome P450 activities by natural and synthetic phenolic compounds. Xenobiotica 28: 735–743.
- Bagliacca M, Chiarcossi M & Mori B (1985) Effetto del livello proteico-aminoacidico nella alimentazione della starna (*Perdix perdix* L.) durante le prime tre settimane di vita. Rivista di Avicoltura 6: 29–34.
- Baker AJ & Marshall HD (1997) Mitochondrial control region sequences as tools for understanding evolution. In: Mindell DP (ed) Avian Molecular Evolution and Systematics. Academic Press, San Diego, California.
- Balasch J, Musquera S, Palacios L, Jimenez M & Palomeque J (1976) Comparative hematology of some Falconiforms. Condor 78: 258–259.
- Balasch J, Palomeque J, Palacios L, Musquera S & Jimenez M (1974) Hematological values of some great flying and aquatic-diving birds. Comp Biochem Physiol 49A: 137–145.
- Ball RM jr & Avise JC (1992) Mitochondrial DNA phylogeographic differentiation among avian populations and the evolutionary significance of subspecies. Auk 109: 626–636.
- Ball RM, Freeman S, James FC, Bermingham E & Avise JC (1988) Phylogeographic population structure of red-winged blackbirds assessed by mitochondrial DNA. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 85: 1558–1562.
- Ballard JWO & Kreitman M (1995) Is mitochondrial DNA a strictly neutral marker? TREE 10: 485–488.
- Barnes EM (1977) Ecological concepts of the anaerobic flora in the avian intestine. Am J Clin Nut 30: 1793–1798.
- Barrowclough GFR, Gutiérrez RJ & Groth JG (1999) Phylogeography of Spotted Owl (*Strix occidentalis*) populations based on mitochondrial DNA sequences: gene flow, genetic structure, and a novel biogeographic pattern. Evolution 53: 919–931.
- Barton NH & Hewitt GM (1985) Analysis of hybrid zones. Ann Rev Ecol Syst 16: 113-148.
- Barton NWH & Houston DC (1993) A comparison of digestive efficiency in birds of prey. Ibis 135: 363–371.
- Beer JV (1988) Diseases of gamebirds and wildfowl. Game Conservancy Ltd. Fordingbridge, Hampshire, Great Britain.
- Benard G & Labie C (1992) Composition chimique des foies d'oie au cours du gavage. Rec Méd Vét 168: 417–420.
- Bensch S, Andersson T & Åkesson S (1999) Morphological and molecular variation across a migratory divide in willow warblers, *Phylloscopus trochilus*. Evolution 53: 1925–1935.
- Bernays EA, Cooper Driver G & Bilgener M (1989) Herbivores and plant tannins. Adv Ecol Res 19: 263–302.
- Bilton DT, Mirol PM, Mascheretti S, Fredga K, Zima J & Searle JB (1998) Mediterranean Europe as an area of endemism for small mammals rather than a source for northwards postglacial colonization. Proc R Soc Lond B 265: 1219–1226.
- Birkan M & Jacob M (1988) La Perdrix grise. Hatier, Paris.
- Bishop CM, Butler PJ & Atkinson NM (1995) The effect of elevated levels of thyroxine on the aerobic capacity of locomotor muscles of the tufted duck, *Aythya fuligula*. J Comp Physiol B 164: 618–621.
- Björnhag G (1989) Transport of water and food particles through the avian ceca and colon. J Exp Zool Suppl 3: 32–27.
- Blytt HJ, Guscar TK & Butler LG (1988) Antinutritional effects and ecological significance of dietary condensed tannins may not be due to binding and inhibiting digestive enzymes. J Chem Ecol 14: 1455–1465.

- Boggs C, Norris E & Steen JB (1977) Behavioural and physiological temperature regulation in young chicks of the willow grouse (*Lagopus lagopus*). Comp Biochem Physiol 58A: 371–372.
- Bordel R & Haase E (1993) Effects of flight on blood parameters in homing pigeons. J Comp Physiol B 163: 219–224.
- Brittas R & Marcström V (1982) Studies in Willow Grouse *Lagopus lagopus* of some possible measures of condition in birds. Ornis Fennica 59: 157–169.
- Brittas R, Marcström V, Kenward RE & Karlbom M (1992) Survival and breeding success of reared and wild ring-necked pheasants in Sweden. J Wildl Manage 56: 368–376.
- Brown WM, George M jr & Wilson AC (1979) Rapid evolution of animal mitochondrial DNA. Proc Acad Natl Sci USA 76: 1967–1971.
- Brown WM, Prager EM, Wang A & Wilson AC (1982) Mitochondrial DNA sequences of primates: tempo and mode of evolution. J Mol Evol 18: 225–239.
- Bryant JP & Kuropat PJ (1980) Selection of winter forage by subarctic browsing vertebrates: The role of plant chemistry. Ann Rev Ecol Syst 11: 261–285.
- Buchsbaum R, Valiela I & Swain T (1984) The role of phenolic compounds and other plant constituents in feeding by Canada geese in a coastal marsh. Oecologia 63: 343–349.
- Burke MD, Prough RA & Mayer RT (1977a) Characteristics of a microsomal cytochrome P-488mediated reaction ethoxyresorufin 0-deethylation. Drug Metab Dispos 5: 1–8.
- Burke NS, Lisano ME & Kennamer JE (1977b) Variations in plasma thyroxine ( $T_4$ ) and triiodothyronine ( $T_3$ ) in eastern wild turkeys. J Wildl Manage 41: 650–656.
- Butler LG (1989) Effects of condensed tannin on animal nutrition. In: Hemingway RW & Karchesy JJ (eds) Chemistry and significance of condensed tannins. Plenum Press, New York.
- Cade TJ & Temple SA (1995) Management of threatened bird species: evaluation of the hands-on approach. Ibis 137: S161–S172.
- Carroll JP (1990) Winter and spring survival of radio-tagged gray partridge in North Dakota. J Wildl Manage 54: 657–662.
- Castro G, Stoyan N & Myers JP (1989) Assimilation efficiency in birds: a function of taxon or food type? Mini review. Comp Biochem Physiol 92A: 271–278.
- Chaplin SB (1989) Effect of cecectomy on water and nutrient absorption of birds. J Exp Zool Suppl 3: 81–86.
- Chaplin SB, Munson MM & Knuth ST (1997) The effect of exercise and restraint on pectoral muscle metabolism in pigeons. J Comp Physiol 167B: 197–203.
- Chung-MacCoubrey AL, Hagerman AE & Kirkpatrick RL (1997) Effects of tannins on digestion and detoxification activity in gray squirrels (*Sciurus carolinensis*). Physiol Zool 70: 270–277.
- Combreau O & Guyomarc'h JC (1992) Energy intake, breeding success and growth in captive European quail (*Coturnix coturnix*) in relation to diet. Gibier Faune Sauvage 9: 677–692.
- Cramp S & Simmons KEL (eds) (1980) Handbook of the birds in Europe, the Middle East and North Africa. The Birds of Western Palearctic. Vol II. Hawks to Bustards. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Crowe TM, Harley EH, Jakutowicz MB, Komen J & Crowe AA (1992) Phylogenetic, taxonomic and biogeographical implications of genetic, morphological, and behavioral variation in francolins (Phasianidae: *Francolinus*). Auk 109: 24–42.
- Cuenca R, Marco I, Espada Y, Pastor J & Lavin S (1995) A comparison of the total serum protein and protein electrophoretic fractions of young and adult captive-reared capercaillie (*Tetrao urogallus*). J Zoo Wildl Med 26: 269–271.
- Dahlgren J (1987) Partridge activity, growth rate and survival: Dependence on insect abundance. Dissertation. University of Lund, Sweden.
- Darwin C (1859) On the origin of species. Reprinted in 1996 (The Origin of Species) by Oxford University Press, New York.

- Dearing MD, Mangione AM & Karasov WH (2000) Diet breadth of mammalian herbivores: nutrient versus detoxification constraints. Oecologia 123: 397–405.
- deGraw WA, Kern MD & King JR (1979) Seasonal changes in the blood composition of captive and free-living white-crowned sparrow. J Comp Physiol 129: 151–162.
- Desjardins P & Morais R (1990) Sequence and gene organisation of the chicken mitochondrial genome. A novel gene order in higher vertebrates. J Mol Biol 212: 599–634.
- Desjardins P & Morais R (1991) Nucleotide sequence and evolution of coding and noncoding regions of a quail mitochondrial genome. J Mol Evol 32: 153–161.
- Dhondt AA, Adriaensen F, Mathuysen E & Kempenaers B (1990) Nonadaptive clutch size in tits. Nature 348: 723–725.
- Dias PC (1996) Sources and sinks in population biology. TREE 11: 326-330.
- Domingo M, Marco-Sanchez I, Marco-Valle AJ & Pumarola M (1991) Heart rupture and haemopericardium in capercaillie (*Tetrao urogallus*) reared in captivity. Avian Pathology 20: 363–366.
- Dowell SD (1989) The development of anti-predator responses in grey partridges and common pheasants. In: Hill DA, Garson PJ & Jenkins D (eds) Pheasants of Asia. World Pheasant Association, Reading, UK, p 166–175.
- Dowell SD (1990) Differential behaviour and survival of hand-reared and wild grey partridge in the United Kingdom. In: Church KE, Warner RE & Brady SJ (eds) Perdix V Grey partridge and ringnecked pheasant workshop. Kansas Department of Wildlife and Parks, Emporia, p 230–241.
- Dowell SD (1992) Problems and pitfalls of gamebird reintroduction and restocking: an overview. Gibier Faune Sauvage 9: 773–780.
- Duke GE, Eccleston E, Kirkwood S, Louis CF & Bedbury HP (1984) Cellulose digestion by domestic turkeys fed low or high fibre diets. J Nutr 114: 95–102.
- Dwight J jr (1900) The moult of the North American Tetraonidæ (quails, partridges and grouse). Auk 17: 34–51 and 143–166.
- Edwards SV & Wilson AC (1990) Phylogenetically informative length polymorphism and sequence variability in mitochondrial DNA of Australian songbirds (*Pomatostomus*). Genetics 126: 695–711.
- Elkin RG & Rogler JC (1991) Differential response of ducks and chicks to dietary sorghum tannins. J Sci Food Agric 57: 543–553.
- Ellsworth DL, Honeycutt RL, Silvy NJ, Rittenhouse KD & Smith MH (1994) Mitochondrial DNA and nuclear gene differentiation in North American prairie grouse (Genus *Tympanuchus*). Auk 111: 661–671.
- Excoffier L, Smouse PE & Quattro JM (1992) Analysis of molecular variance inferred from metric distances among DNA haplotypes: application to human mitochondrial DNA restriction data. Genetics 131: 479–491.
- F.A.O. (1970) Amino-acid content of foods and biological data on proteins. Nutritional Studies No. 24. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rome.
- Feeny P (1992) The evolution of chemical ecology: Contributions from the study of herbivorous insects. In: Rosenthal GA & Berenbaum MR (eds) Herbivores their interactions with secondary plant metabolites. Academic Press, Inc, USA, p 1–44.
- Fenna L & Boag DA (1974) Adaptive significance of the caeca in Japanese quail and spruce grouse (Galliformes). Can J Zool 52: 1577–1584.
- Ferrer M, García-Rodríguez T, Carrillo JC & Castroviejo J (1987) Hematocrit and blood chemistry values in captive raptors (*Gyps fulvus*, *Buteo buteo*, *Milvus migrans*, *Aquila heliaca*). Comp Biochem Physiol 87A: 1123–1127.
- Fleck DC & Tomback DF (1996) Tannin and protein in the diet of a food-hoarding granivore, the western scrub-jay. Condor 98: 474–482.

- Fog M (1988) On the grey partridge in Denmark. In: Polish Hunting Association (ed) Proc Int Symp Common Partridge (*Perdix perdix*), Poland 1985, p 93–103.
- Ford J, Chitty H, Middleton AD (1938) The food of partridge chicks (*Perdix perdix*) in Great Britain. J Anim Ecol 7: 251–265.
- Fossi MC, Massi A, Lari L, Marsili L, Focardi S, Leonzio C & Renzoni A (1995) Interspecies differences in mixed function oxidase activity in birds: relationship between feeding habits, detoxication activities and organochlorine accumulation. Environ Pollut 90: 15–24.
- Freeland WJ & Janzen DH (1974) Strategies in herbivory by mammals: the role of plant secondary compounds. Am Nat 108: 268–289.
- Fry AJ (1999) Mildly deleterious mutations in avian mitochondrial DNA: evidence from neutrality tests. Evolution 53: 1617–1620.
- Fry AJ & Zink RM (1998) Geographic analysis of nucleotide diversity and song sparrow (Aves: Emberizidae) population history. Mol Ecol 7: 1303–1313.
- Gasaway WC (1976a) Seasonal variation in diet, volatile fatty acid production and size of the cecum of rock ptarmigan. Comp Biochem Physiol 53A: 109–114.
- Gasaway WC (1976b) Cellulose digestion and metabolism by captive rock ptarmigan. Comp Biochem Physiol 54A: 179–182.
- Gasaway WC, White RG & Holleman DF (1976) Digestion of dry matter and absorption of water in the intestine and cecum of rock ptarmigan. Condor 78: 77–84.
- Gaunt AS, Hikida RS, Jehl JR jr & Fenbert L (1990) Rapid atrophy and hypertrophy of an avian flight muscle. Auk 107: 649–659.
- Gauthier G & Bédard J (1990) The role of phenolic compounds and nutrients in determining food preference in greater snow geese. Oecologia 84: 553–558.
- Gdowska E, Górecki A & Weiner J (1993) Development of thermoregulation in the pheasant *Phasianus colchicus*. Comp Biochem Physiol 105A: 231–234.
- Geluso K & Hayes JP (1999) Effects of dietary quality on basal metabolic rate and internal morphology of European Starlings (*Sturnus vulgaris*). Phys Biochem Zool 72: 189–197.
- George JC & John TM (1992) Flight behaviour and thyroid hormone regulation in homing pigeons. Zool Sci 9: 675–677.
- George JC & John TM (1993) Flight effects on certain blood parameters in homing pigeons *Columba livia*. Comp Biochem Physiol 106A: 707–712.
- Gillette JR, Davis DC & Sasame HA (1972) Cytochrome P-450 and its role in drug metabolism. Ann Rev Pharmacol 12: 57–83.
- Giuliano WM, Lutz RS & Patiño R (1996) Reproductive responses of adult female northern bobwhite and scaled quail to nutritional stress. J Wildl Manage 60: 302–309.
- Glenn TC & Glenn SJ (1994) Rapid elution of DNA from agarose gels using polyester plug spin inserts (PEPSIs). TIG 10: 344.
- Glenn TC, Stephan W & Braun MJ (1999) Effects of a population bottleneck on Whooping crane mitochondrial DNA variation. Cons Biol 13: 1097–1107.
- Gonzalez FJ & Nebert DW (1990) Evolution of the P450 gene superfamily. TIG 6: 182-186.
- Gonzalez JL & Hiraldo F (1991) Some hematological data from marsh harriers (*Circus aeruginosus*) in central Spain. Comp Biochem Physiol 100A: 735–737.
- Grant PR & Grant BR (1992) Hybridization of bird species. Science 256: 193-197.
- Green RE (1984) The feeding ecology and survival of partridge chicks (*Alectoris rufa* and *Perdix perdix*) on arable farmland in East Anglia. J Appl Ecol 21: 817–830.
- Green RE, Rands MRW & Moreby SJ (1987) Species differences in diet and the development of seed digestion in partridge chicks *Perdix perdix* and *Alectoris rufa*. Ibis 129: 511–514.
- Griffin AS, Blumstein DT & Evans CS (2000) Training captive-bred or translocated animals to avoid predators. Cons Biol 14: 1317–1326.

- Griffith B, Scott JM, Carpenter JW & Reed C (1989) Translocation as a species conservation tool: status and strategy. Science 245: 477–480.
- Groscolas R & Rodriguez A (1981) Glucose metabolism in fed and fasted emperor penguins (*Aptenodytes forsteri*). Comp Biochem Physiol 70A: 191–198.
- Gutiérrez RJ, Barrowclough GF & Groth JG (2000) A classification of the grouse (Aves: Tetraoninae) based on mitochondrial DNA sequences. Wildl Biol 6: 205–211.
- Haldane JBS (1922) Sex ratio and unisexual sterility in hybrid animals. J Genet 12: 101-109.
- Halliwell WH (1981) Serum chemistry profiles in the health and disease of birds of prey. In: Cooper JE & Greenwood AG (eds) Recent advances in the study of raptor diseases. Proc Int Symp Dis Birds of Prey. London, p 111–112.
- Hanssen I (1979a) Micromorphological studies on the small intestine and caeca in wild and captive willow grouse (*Lagopus lagopus*). Acta Vet Scand 20: 351–364.
- Hanssen I (1979b) A comparison of microbiological conditions in the small intestine and caeca of wild and captive willow grouse (*Lagopus lagopus lagopus*). Acta Vet Scand 20: 365–371.
- Hartman FA (1961) Locomotor mechanisms of birds. Smithsonian Miscellaneous Collections.
- Haslam E (1989) Plant polyphenols: Vegetable tannins revisited. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Hayashi JI, Tagashira Y & Yoshida MC (1985) Absence of extensive recombination between interand intraspecies mitochondrial DNA in mammalian cells. Exp Cell Res 160: 387–395.
- Helle P & Helle T (1991) Miten metsärakenteen muutokset selittävät metsäkanalintujen pitkän aikavälin kannanmuutoksia? Suomen Riista 37: 56–66.
- Helle P, Helle T & Lindén H (1994) Capercaillie (*Tetrao urogallus*) lekking sites in fragmented Finnish forest landscape. Scand J For Res 9: 386–396.
- Helle P, Jokimäki J & Lindén H (1990) Metsokukkojen elinympäristönvalinta Pohjois-Suomessa radiotelemetrinen tutkimus. Suomen Riista 36: 72–81.
- Helle P, Kurki S & Lindén H (1999) Change in the sex ratio of the Finnish capercaillie *Tetrao urogallus* population. Wildl Biol 5: 25–31.
- Helsper JPFG, van Loon YPJ, Kwakkel RP, van Norel A & van der Poel FB (1996) Growth of broiler chicks fed diets containing tannin-free and tannin-containing near-isogenic lines of faba bean (*Vicia faba* L.). J Agric Food Chem 44: 1070–1075.
- Hermes JC, Woodard AE, Vohra P & Snyder RL (1984) The effect of light intensity, temperature, and diet on growth in red-legged partridge. Poultry Sci 63: 871–874.
- Hewitt DG & Kirkpatrick RL (1997) Ruffed grouse consumption and detoxication of evergreen leaves. J Wildl Manage 61: 129–139.
- Hewitt DG, Lafon NW & Kirkpatrick RL (1997) Effect of tannins on Galliform cecal partitioning. Physiol Zool 70: 175–180.
- Hewitt GM (1988) Hybrid zones natural laboratories for evolutionary studies. TREE 3: 158-167.
- Hewitt GM (1996) Some genetic consequences of ice ages, and their role in divergence and speciation. Biol J Linn Soc 58: 247–276.
- Hewitt GM (1999) Post-glacial re-colonization of European biota. Biol J Linn Soc 68: 87-112.
- Hewitt GM (2000) The genetic legacy of the Quaternary ice ages. Nature 405: 907–913.
- Hielm S & Nyberg M (1991) Tarhattujen kanalintujen taudit. Metsästäjä 3: 12-14.
- Hill D & Robertson P (1988) Breeding success of wild and hand-reared ring-necked pheasants. J Wildl Manage 52: 446–450.
- Hissa R (1988) Controlling mechanisms in avian temperature regulation: a review. Acta Physiol Scand 132 Suppl 567.
- Hissa R, Saarela S, Balthazart J & Etches RJ (1983a) Annual variation in the concentrations of circulating hormones in capercaillie (*Tetrao urogallus*). Gen Comp Endocrinol 51: 183–190.
- Hissa R, Saarela S, Rintamäki H, Lindén H & Hohtola E (1983b) Energetics and development of temperature regulation in capercaillie *Tetrao urogallus*. Physiol Zool 56: 142–151.

- Hissa R, Rintamäki H, Virtanen P, Lindén H & Vihko V (1990) Energy reserves of the capercaillie (*Tetrao urogallus*) in Finland. Comp Biochem Physiol 97A: 345–351.
- Hohtola E, Hissa R, Imppola R, Pönni J & Saarela S (1991) Fasaanin ja peltopyyn lämpötalous. Suomen Riista 37: 18–26.
- Hohtola E & Visser H (1998) Development of locomotion and endothermy in altricial and precocial birds. In: Starck JM & Ricklefs RE (eds) Avian growth and development. Evolution within the altricial-precocial spectrum. Oxford University Press, p 157–173.
- Holder K, Montgomerie R & Friesen VL (2000) Glacial vicariance and historical biogeography of rock ptarmigan (*Lagopus mutus*) in the Bering region. Mol Ecol 9: 1265–1278.
- Holmberg T (1992) The primary moult of the Brambling *Fringilla montifringilla* evaluated by four different methods. Ornis Svecica 2: 139–156.
- Hudson PJ, Dobson AP & Newborn D (1992) Do parasites make vulnerable to predation? Red grouse and parasites. J Anim Ecol 61: 681–692.
- Itämies J, Putaala A, Pirinen M & Hissa R (1996) The food composition of Grey Partridge chicks (*Perdix perdix*) in central Finland. Ornis Fennica 73: 27–34.
- Jakubas WJ, Karasov WH & Guglielmo CG (1993) Ruffed grouse tolerance and biotransformation of the plant secondary metabolite coniferyl benzoate. Condor 95: 625–640.
- Jeffrey DA, Peakall DB, Miller DS & Herzberg GR (1985) Blood chemistry changes in fooddeprived herring gulls. Comp Biochem Physiol 81A: 911–913.
- Johnson GD & Boyce MS (1990) Feeding trials with insects in the diet of sage grouse chicks. J Wildl Manage 54: 89–91.
- Jukes TH & Cantor CR (1969) Evolution of protein molecules. In: Munro HN (ed) Mammalian Protein Metabolism. Academic Press, New York, p 21–132.
- Juntheikki MR (1996) Comparison of tannin-binding proteins in saliva of Scandinavian and North American moose (*Alces alces*). Biochem Syst Ecol 24: 595–601.
- Juntheikki MR, Julkunen-Tiitto R & Hagerman AE (1996) Salivary tannin-binding proteins in root vole (*Microtus oeconomus* Pallas). Biochem Syst Ecol 24: 25–35.
- Jurkschat, M, Burmeister A & Nichelmann M (1989) The development of thermoregulation in white Beltsville turkeys (*Meleagris gallopavo*) between day 10 and 50. J Therm Biol 14: 83–86.
- Kaiser CE & George JC (1973) Interrelationship amongst the avian orders Galliformes, Columbiformes, and Anseriformes as evinced by the fiber types in the pectoralis muscle. Can J Zool 51: 887–892.
- Karasawa Y (1989) Ammonia production from uric acid, urea, and amino acids and its absorption from the ceca of the cockerel. J Exp Zool Suppl 3: 75–80.
- Karasawa Y, Son J-H & Koh K (1997) Ligation of caeca improves nitrogen utilisation and decreases urinary uric acid excretion in chickens fed on a low protein diet plus urea. Br Poultry Sci 38: 439– 441.
- Kavanagh B (1998) Can the Irish grey partridge (*Perdix perdix*) be saved? A national conservation strategy. Gibier Faune Sauvage 15: 533–546.
- Kehoe FP & Ankney CD (1985) Variation in digestive organ size among five species of diving ducks (*Aythya* spp.). Can J Zool 63: 2339–2342.
- Kimball RT, Braun EL, Zwartjes PW, Crowe TM & Ligon JD (1999) A molecular phylogeny of the pheasants and partridges suggests that these lineages are not monophyletic. Mol Phyl Evol 11: 38– 54.
- Kivirikko, KE (1948) Suomen linnut. WSOY, Porvoo, p 418-423.
- Klandorf H, Sharp PJ & Mcleod MG (1981) The relationship between heat production and concentrations of plasma thyroid hormones in the domestic hen. Gen Comp Endocrinol 45: 513– 520.

- Kleiman DG, Stanley Price MR & Beck BB (1994) Criteria for reintroductions. In: Olney PJS, Mace GM & Feistner ATC (eds) Creative conservation: Interactive management of wild and captive animals. Chapham and Hall, London, England, p 287–303.
- Klicka J & Zink RM (1997) The importance of recent Ice Ages in speciation: A failed paradigm. Science 277: 1666–1669.
- Koenig W (1991) The effects of tannins and lipids on digestion of acorns by acorn woodpeckers. Auk 108: 79–88.
- Koskimies P (1992) Population sizes and recent trends of breeding birds in the Nordic countries. Vesi- ja ympäristöhallinnon julkaisuja 144: 1–43.
- Kvist L, Ruokonen M, Orell M & Lumme J (1996) Evolutionary patterns and phylogeny of tits and chickadees (genus *Parus*) based on the sequence of the mitochondrial cytochrome b gene. Ornis Fennica 73: 145–156.
- Kvist L, Ruokonen M, Thessing A, Lumme J & Orell M (1998) Mitochondrial control region polymorphism reveal high amount of gene flow in Fennoscandian willow tit (*Parus montanus borealis*). Hereditas 128: 133–143.
- Kvist L, Ruokonen M, Lumme J & Orell M (1999a) The colonization history and present-day population structure of the European great tit (*Parus major major*). Heredity 82: 495–502.
- Kvist L, Ruokonen M, Lumme J & Orell M (1999b) Different population structures in northern and southern populations of the European blue tit (*Parus caeruleus*). J Evol Biol 12: 798–805.
- Langslow DR (1978) Gluconeogenesis in birds. Biochem Soc Trans 6: 1148-1152.
- Laurie CC (1997) The weaker sex is heterogametic: 75 years of Haldane's rule. Genetics 147: 937–951.
- Leif AP (1994) Survival and reproduction of wild and pen-reared ring-necked pheasant hens. J Wildl Manage 58: 501–506.
- Leinonen K & Ermala A (1995) Metsästäjäprofiili 1993. Osaraportti 2. Kala- ja riistaraportteja nro 33. Riistan- ja kalantutkimus.
- Leopold AS (1939) Age determination in quail. J Wildl Manage 3: 261-265.
- Leopold AS (1953) Intestinal morphology of gallinaceous birds in relation to food habits. J Wildl Manage 17: 197–203.
- Levin DA (1971) Plant phenolics: an ecological perspective. Am Nat 105: 157-181.
- Lewandowski AH, Campbell TW & Harrison GJ (1986) Clinical chemistries. In: Harrison GJ & Harrison LR (eds) Clinical avian medicine and surgery: including aviculture. WB Saunders, Philadelphia, p 192–200.
- Lindén H (1981) Hunting and tetraonid population in Finland. Finnish Game Res 39: 69-78.
- Lindén H (1984a) Annual patterns in the ecological energetics of the capercaillie (*Tetrao urogallus*) in captivity. Finnish Game Res 42: 19–27.
- Lindén H (1984b) The role of energy and resin contents in the selective feeding of pine needles by the Capercaillie. Ann Zool Fennici 21: 435–439.
- Lindén H (1996) Metso. In: Lindén H, Hario M & Wikman M (eds) Riistan jäljille. Riista- ja kalatalouden tutkimuslaitos, Edita, Helsinki, p 182–185.
- Lindén H, Danilov PI, Gromtsev AN, Helle P, Ivanter EV & Kurhinen J (2000) Large-scale forest corridors to connect the taiga fauna to Fennoscandia. Wildl Biol 6: 179–188.
- Lindén H, Milonoff M & Wikman M (1984) Sexual differences in growth strategies of capercaillie, *Tetrao urogallus*. Finnish Game Res 42: 29–35.
- Lindén H & Pasanen J (1987) Metsien pirstoutuminen metsokantojen uhkana. Suomen Riista 34: 66– 76.
- Lindén H & Rajala P (1981) Fluctuations and long-term trends in the relative densities of tetraonid populations in Finland 1964–77. Finnish Game Res 39: 13–34.
- Lindgård K, Stokkan KA, Le Maho Y & Groscolas R (1992) Protein utilization during starvation in fat and lean Svalbard ptarmigan (*Lagopus mutus hyperboreus*). J Comp Physiol B 162: 607–613.

- Lindroth H & Lindgren L (1950) Metson hakomisen metsänhoidollisesta merkityksestä. Suomen Riista 5: 60–78.
- Lindroth RL & Batzli GO (1984) Plant phenolics as chemical defences: Effects of natural phenolics on survival and growth of prairie voles (*Microtus ochrogaster*). J Chem Ecol 10: 229–244.
- Lindström Å, Kvist A, Piersma T, Dekinga A & Dietz MW (2000) Avian pectoral muscle size rapidly tracks body massa changes during flight, fasting and fuelling. J Exp Biol 203: 913–919.
- Lo S, Russel JC & Taylor AW (1970) Determination of glycogen in small tissue samples. J Appl Physiol 28: 234–238.
- Lorentsen S-H, Øien IJ, Aarvak T, Markkola J, von Essen L, Faragó S, Morosov V, Syroechkovsky E jr & Tolvanen P (1999) Lesser White-fronted goose Anser erythropus. In: Madsen J, Cracknell G & Fox T (eds) Goose populations of the western palearctic. A review of status and distribution Wetlands International Publication 48. Wetlands International, Wageningen, The Netherlands. National Environmental Research Institute, Rønde, Denmark, p 144–161.
- Lovari S (1975) A partridge in danger. Oryx 13: 203-204.
- Lowry OH, Rosebrough NJ, Farr AL & Randall RJ (1951) Protein measurement with the folin phenol reagent. J Biol Chem 193: 265–275.
- Lucas AM & Stettenheim PR (1972) Avian anatomy. Integument. Part I & II. Agriculture Handbook 362. U. S. Government Printing Office, Washington D. C.
- Lucchini W & Randi E (1998) Mitochondrial DNA sequence variation and phylogeographical structure of rock partridge (*Alectoris graeca*) populations. Heredity 81: 528–536.
- Maa- ja metsätalousministeriö (1999) Metsäkanalintutyöryhmän muistio. Työryhmämuistio MMM 1999: 23.
- Majewska B, Pielowski Z, Serwatka S & Szott M (1979) Genetische und adaptive Eigenschaften des Zuhtmaterials zum Aussetzen von Fasanen. Z Jagdwiss 25: 212–226.
- Malinen J (1998) Kanalintujen iän määritys. Metsästys ja Kalastus 10: 58-62.
- Marjakangas A, Rintamäki H & Hissa R (1984) Thermal responses in the capercaillie *Tetrao* urogallus and the black grouse *Lyrurus tetrix* roosting in the snow. Physiol Zool 57: 99–104.
- Marjoniemi K (2000) The effect of short-term fasting on shivering thermogenesis in Japanese quail chicks (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*): indications for a significant role of diet-induced/growth related thermogenesis. J Therm Biol 25: 459–465.
- Marjoniemi K, Hohtola E, Putaala A & Hissa R (1995) Development of temperature regulation in the grey partridge *Perdix perdix*. Wildl Biol 1: 39–46.
- Marjoniemi K & Hohtola E (1999) Shivering thermogenesis in leg and breast muscle of Galliform chicks and nestlings of the domestic pigeon. Phys Biochem Zool 72: 484–492.
- Markkola J, Timonen S & Nieminen P (1999) The Finnish breeding and restocking project of the Lesser White-fronted goose: results and the current situation in 1998. In: Tolvanen P, Øien IJ & Ruokolainen K (eds) Fennoscandian Lesser White-fronted goose conservation project. Annual report 1998. WWW Finland report 10 & Norwegian Ornithological society, NOF Rapportserie Report no. 1–1999, p 47–50.
- Marshall HD & Baker AJ (1997) Structural conservation and variation in the mitochondrial control region of fringilline finches (*Fringilla* spp.) and the greenfinch (*Carduelis chloris*). Mol Biol Evol 14: 173–184.
- Matteucci C (1988) The grey partridge in Italy: history, present status, distribution and perspectives in management. In: Polish Hunting Association (ed) Proc Int Symp Common Partridge (*Perdix perdix*), Poland, 1985, p 105–110.
- Mattson M, Raunio H, Pelkonen O & Helle E (1998) Elevated levels of cytochrome P4501A (CYP1A) in ringed seals from the Baltic Sea. Aquat Toxicol 43: 41–50.
- McArthur C, Hagerman AE & Robbins CT (1991) Physiological strategies of mammalian herbivores against plant defenses. In: Palo RT & Robbins CT (eds) Plant defenses against mammalian herbivory. CRC Press, Inc, USA, p 104–114.

McCabe RA & Hawkins AS (1946) The Hungarian partridge in Wisconsin. Am Midl Nat 36: 1-75.

- McNabb FMA & McNabb RA (1977) Skin and plumage changes during the development of thermoregulatory ability in Japanese quail chicks. Comp Biochem Physiol 58A: 163–166.
- McLean IG, Lundie-Jenkins G & Jarman PJ (1995) Teaching an endangered mammal to recongnize predators. Biol Cons 75: 51–62.
- McLelland J (1989) Anatomy of the avian cecum. J Exp Zool Suppl 3: 2-9.
- McWilliams SR & Karasov WH (2001) Phenotypic flexibility in digestive system structure and function in migratory birds and its ecological significance. Comp Biochem Physiol 128A: 579– 593.
- van deer Meer J & Piersma T (1994) Physiologically inspired regression models for estimating and predicting nutrient stores and their composition in birds. Physiol Zool 67: 305–329.
- Merikallio E (1958) Finnish Birds. Their distribution and numbers. Soc Pro Fauna et Flora Fennica, Fauna Fennica V: 53–54.
- Merilä J, Björklund M & Baker AJ (1996) Genetic population structure and gradual northward decline of genetic variability in the greenfinch (*Carduelis chloris*). Evolution 50: 2548–2557.
- Merilä J, Björklund M & Baker AJ (1997) Historical demography and present day population structure of the greenfinch, *Carduelis chloris* – an analysis of mtDNA control-region sequences. Evolution 51: 946–956.
- Miller MR (1975) Gut morphology of mallards in relation to diet quality. J Wildl Manage 39: 168– 173.
- Mimica-Dukic N, Popovic M, Jakovljevic V, Szabo A & Gasic O (1999) Pharmacological studies of *Mentha longifolia* phenolic extracts. II. Hepatoprotective activity. Pharmaceutical Biol 37: 221– 224.
- Modrey P & Nichelmann M (1992) Development of autonomic and behavioural thermoregulation in turkeys (*Meleagris gallopavo*). J Therm Biol 17: 287–292.
- Moilanen P (1981) Peltopyyn pesyekoosta Suomessa. Kanta-Hämeen Linnut 2: 45-52.
- Montagna D, Meriggi A, Zacchetti D & Prigioni C (1990) Valutazione del successo dell'immissione di starne (*Perdix perdix*) nell'Appennino settentrionale. Ricerche di Biologia della Selvaggina 86: 1–15.
- Mortensen A & Tindall AR (1981) Caecal decomposition of uric acid in captive and free ranging willow ptarmigan (*Lagopus lagopus*). Acta Physiol Scand 111: 129–133.
- Moorman TE, Baldassarre GA & Richard DM (1992) Carcass mass, composition and gut morphology dynamics of Mottled Ducks in fall and winter in Louisiana. Condor 94: 407–417.
- Moss R (1972) Effect of captivity on gut lengths in red grouse. J Wildl Manage 36: 99–104.
- Moss R (1973) The digestion and intake of winter foods by wild ptarmigan in Alaska. Condor 85: 185–193.
- Moss R (1974) Winter diets, gut lengths, and interspecific competition in Alaskan ptarmigan. Auk 91: 737–746.
- Moss R (1989) Gut size and the digestion of fibrous diets by Tetraonid birds. J Exp Zool Suppl 3: 61–65.
- Moss R & Trenholm IB (1987) Food intake, digestibility and gut size in red grouse. Br Poultry Sci 28: 81–89.
- Moss R, Watson A, Parr RA, Trenholm IB & Marquiss M (1993) Growth rate, condition and survival of red grouse *Lagopus lagopus scoticus* chicks. Ornis Scand 24: 303–310.
- Mould ED & Robbins CT (1981) Nitrogen metabolism in elk. J Wildl Manage 45: 323-334.
- Mourer-Chauviré C (1993) The Pleistocene Avifaunas of Europe. Archaeofauna 2: 53-66.
- Mundy NI, Winchell CS & Woodruff DS (1997) Genetic differences between the endangered San Clemente Island loggerhead shrike *Lanius ludivicianus mearnsi* and two neighbouring subspecies demonstrated by mtDNA control region and cytochrome b sequence variation. Mol Ecol 6: 29–37.

- Murphy ME & King JR (1982) Amino acid composition of the plumage of the white-crowned sparrow. Condor 84: 435–438.
- Murphy ME & King JR (1984) Sulfur amino acid nutrition during molt in the white-crowned sparrow. 2. Nitrogen and sulfur balance in birds fed graded levels of the sulfur-containing amino acids. Condor 86: 324–332.
- Murphy ME, King JR, Taruscio TG & Geupel GR (1990) Amino acid composition of feather barbs and rachises in three species of pygoscelid penguins: nutritional implication. Condor 92: 913–921.
- Myhre K & Steen JB (1979) Body temperature and aspects of behavioural temperature regulation in some neonate subarctic and arctic birds. Ornis Scand 10: 1–9.
- Myhre K, Cabanac M & Myhre G (1975) Thermoregulatory behaviour and body temperature in chicks of willow grouse (*Lagopus lagopus lagopus*). Poultry Sci 4: 1174–1179.
- Mäkinen T, Pyörnilä A, Putaala A & Hissa R (1997) Effects of captive rearing on capercaillie *Tetrao urogallus* physiology and anatomy. Wildl Biol 3: 294.
- Nappée C (1982) Capercaillie and black grouse breeding in the Park National des Cévennes and first release result. In: Lovel TWI (ed) Proc II Int Symp Grouse, World Pheasant Association, p 218– 227.
- National Research Council (1984) Nutrient requirements of poultry. National Academy Press, Washington D. C.
- Nesbitt SA & Carpenter JW (1993) Survival and movements of greater sandhill cranes experimentally released in Florida. J Wildl Manage 57: 673–679.
- Nikiforov ME (1992) Bioenergetics of grey partridges (*Perdix perdix*) in winter. Gibier Faune Sauvage 9: 693–707.
- O'Brien SJ (1994a) Genetic and phylogenetic analyses of endangered species. Annu Rev Genet 28: 467–489.
- O'Brien SJ (1994b) A role for molecular genetics in biological conservation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 91: 5748–5755.
- O'Brien SJ & Mayr E (1991) Bureaucratic mischief: recognizing endangered species and subspecies. Science 251: 1187–1188.
- Olech B (1988) Changes in numbers of partridges in Poland in 1964–1984. In: Polish Hunting Association (ed) Proc Int Symp Common Partridge (*Perdix perdix*), Poland 1985, p 111–120.
- Paganin M & Meneguz P (1992) Gut length of wild and reared rock partridge (*Alectoris graeca*): its role in release success. Gibier Faune Sauvage 9: 709–715.
- Pagés T & Planas J (1983) Muscle myoglobin and flying habits in birds. Comp Biochem Physiol 74A: 289–294.
- Palo RT (1987) Phenols as defensive compounds in birch (*Betula* spp.): Implications for digestion and metabolism in browsing mammals. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala.
- Palo RT, Pehrson Å & Knutsson P-G (1983) Can birch phenolics be of importance in the defense against browsing vertebrates? Report of a preliminary study. Finnish Game Res 41: 75–80.
- Panek M (1988) Study on introduction of aviary-reared partridges. In: Polish Hunting Association (ed) Proc Int Symp Common Partridge (*Perdix perdix*), Poland 1985, p 217–224.
- Panek M (1992) The effect of environmental factors on survival of grey partridge (*Perdix perdix*) chicks in Poland during 1987–89. J Appl Ecol 29: 745–750.
- Parker GH & George JC (1975) Effects of short and long term exercise on intracellular glycogen and fat in pigeon pectoralis. Jap J Physiol 25: 175–184.
- Paolo MP & Piodi M (1988) Research into the consistency of the grey partridge in Piedmont, its presence and progressive rarity. In: Polish Hunting Association (ed) Proc Int Symp Common Partridge (*Perdix perdix*), Poland 1985, p 123–128.
- Pedersen HC & Steen JB (1979) Behavioural thermoregulation in willow ptarmigan chicks *Lagopus lagopus*. Ornis Scand 10: 17–21.

- Pelkonen O, Rautio A, Raunio H & Pasanen M (2000) CYP2A6: a human coumarin 7-hydroxylase. Toxicology 144: 139–147.
- Pendergast BA & Boag DA (1971a) Maintenance and breeding of spruce grouse in captivity. J Wildl Manage 35: 177–179.
- Pendergast BA & Boag DA (1971b) Nutritional aspects of the diet of spruce grouse in Central Alberta. Condor 73: 437–443.
- Pendergast BA & Boag DA (1973) Seasonal changes in the internal anatomy of spruce grouse in Alberta. Auk 90: 307–317.
- Picozzi N, Catt DC & Moss R (1992) Evaluation of capercaillie habitat. J Appl Ecol 29: 751-762.
- Picozzi N, Moss R & Kortland K (1999) Diet and survival of capercaillie *Tetrao urogallus* chicks in Scotland. Wildl Biol 5: 11–23.
- Piersma T (1988) Breast muscle atrophy and constraints on foraging during the flightless period of wing moulting great crested grebes. Ardea 76: 96–106.
- Pitra C, Lieckfeldt D & Alonso JC (2000) Population subdivision in Europe's great bustard inferred from mitochondrial and nuclear DNA sequence variation. Mol Ecol 9: 1165–1170.
- Polo FJ, Celdrán J, Viscor G & Palomeque J (1994) Blood chemistry of captive herons, egrets, spoonbill, ibis and gallinule. Comp Biochem Physiol 107A: 343–347.
- Porter LJ, Hrstich LN & Chan BC (1986) The conversion of procyanidins and prodelphinidins to cyanin and delphinidin. Phytochemistry 25: 223–230.
- Potts GR (1970) Studies on the changing role of weeds of the genus *Polygonum* in the diet of the partridge *Perdix perdix* L. J Appl Ecol 7: 567–576.
- Potts GR (1980) The effects of modern agriculture, nest predation and game management on the population ecology of partridges (*Perdix perdix* and *Alectoris rufa*). Adv Ecol Res 11: 1–22.
- Potts GR (1986) The partridge. Pesticides, predation and conservation. William Collins Sons & Co, London.
- Proctor NS & Lynch PJ (1993) Manual of Ornithology. Avian structure and function. Yale University Press, New Haven & London.
- Pulliainen E (1965) Studies on the weight, food and feeding behaviour of the partridge (*Perdix perdix* L.) in Finland. Ann Acad Sci Fenn A IV 93.
- Pulliainen E (1968a) Sex and age ratios in a partridge (*Perdix perdix* L.) population in Ostrobothnia, West Finland. Ann Zool Fennici 5: 179–182.
- Pulliainen E (1968b) Breeding success of a partridge (*Perdix perdix* L.) population in Ostrobothnia, West Finland, in 1967. Ann Zool Fennici 5: 183–187.
- Pulliainen E (1968c) Autumn weight of the partridge (*Perdix perdix* L.) in Finland. Ann Zool Fennici 5: 241–244.
- Pulliainen E (1974) Etelä-Pohjanmaan peltopyysaaliin ikä- ja sukupuolikoostumuksesta vuosina 1964–71. Suomen Riista 25: 67–70.
- Pulliainen E (1978) Autumn and winter nutrition of the capercaillie (*Tetrao urogallus*) in the northern Finnish taiga. In: Lovel TWI (ed) Woodland Grouse Symp 1978, World Pheasant Association, Bures, p 92–96.
- Pulliainen E (1979) Animal food of the Capercaillie, *Tetrao urogallus*, in the northern Finnish taiga in autumn. Aquilo Ser Zool 19: 29–32.
- Pulliainen E (1981) Weights of the crop contents of *Tetrao urogallus*, *Lyrurus tetrix*, *Tetrastes bonasia* and *Lagopus lagopus* in Finnish Lapland in autumn and winter. Ornis Fennica 58: 64–71.
- Pulliainen E (1984) Peltopyyn suoliston koosta ja ravinnon kemiallisesta koostumuksesta. Suomen Riista 31: 13–18.
- Pulliainen E & Tunkkari P (1983) Seasonal changes in the gut length of the willow grouse (*Lagopus* lagopus) in Finnish Lapland. Ann Zool Fennici 20: 53–56.
- Pulliainen E & Tunkkari P (1984) Seasonal changes in the weight and composition of the liver of the willow grouse (*Lagopus lagopus*) in the far north of Finland. Ann Zool Fennici 21: 153–156.

- Pulliainen E & Tunkkari PS (1991) Responses by the capercaillie *Tetrao urogallus*, and the willow grouse *Lagopus lagopus*, to the green matter available in early spring. Holarct Ecol 14: 156–160.
- Putaala A (1997) Survival and breeding success of wild and released grey partridges (*Perdix perdix*). An ecophysiological approach. Acta Univ Oul A 300.
- Putaala A & Hissa R (1993) Luonnonvaraisten ja istutettujen peltopyiden kuolleisuus ja lisääntymismenestys radiotelemetrinen vertailututkimus. Suomen Riista 39: 41–52.
- Putaala A & Hissa R (1995) Effects of hand-rearing on physiology and anatomy in the grey partridge. Wildl Biol 1: 31–35.
- Putaala A & Hissa R (1998) Breeding dispersal and demography of wild and hand-reared grey partridges *Perdix perdix* in Finland. Wildl Biol 4: 137–145.
- Putaala A, Hissa R & Pyörnilä A (1993) Tarhauksen vaikutuksesta peltopyyn fysiologiaan ja anatomiaan. Suomen Riista 39: 53–60.
- Putaala A, Hohtola E & Hissa R (1995) The effect of group size on metabolism in huddling grey partridge (*Perdix perdix*). Comp Biochem Physiol 111B: 243–247.
- Putaala A, Oksa J, Rintamäki H & Hissa R (1997) Effects of hand-rearing and radiotransmitters on flight of gray partridge. J Wildl Manage 61: 1345–1351.
- Putaala A, Turtola A & Hissa R (2001) Mortality of wild and released hand-reared grey partridges (*Perdix perdix*) in Finland. Gibier Faune Sauvage (in press).
- Pyörnilä A, Putaala A & Hissa R (1998) Fibre types in breast and leg muscle of hand-reared and wild grey partridge. Can J Zool 76: 236–242.
- Questiau S, Eybert M-C, Gaginskaya AR, Gielly L & Taberlet P (1998) Recent divergence between two morphologically different subspecies of bluethroat (Aves: Muscicapidae: *Luscinia svecica*) inferred from mitochondrial DNA sequence variation. Mol Ecol 7: 239–245.
- Quinn TW (1992) The genetic legacy of Mother Goose phylogeographic patterns of lesser snow goose *Chen caerulescens caerulescens* maternal lineages. Mol Ecol 1: 105–117.
- Rafael J, Hüsch M, Stratmann D & Hohorst H-J (1970) Mitochondrien am braunem und weissem Fettgewebe: Struktur, Enzymprofil und oxydative Phosphorylierung. Hoppe-Seyler's Z Physiol Chem 351: 1513–1523.
- Rajala P (1959) Metsonpoikasten ravinnosta. Suomen Riista 13: 143–155.
- Ramos JA (1996) The influence of size, shape, and phenolic content on the selection of winter foods by the Azores bullfinch (*Pyrrhula murina*). J Zool Lond 238: 415–433.
- Randi E (1996) A mitochondrial cytochrome B phylogeny of the *Alectoris* Partridges. Mol Phyl Evol 6: 214–227.
- Randi E, Lucchini V & Bernard-Laurent A (1998) Evolutionary genetics of the *Alectoris* partridges: the generation and conservation of genetic diversity at different time and space scales. Gibier Faune Sauvage 15: 407–415.
- Randi E, Lucchini V, Armijo-Prewitt T, Kimball RT, Braun EL & Ligon JD (2000) Mitochondrial DNA phylogeny and speciation in the tragopans. Auk 117: 1003–1015.
- Rands MRW (1992) The conservation status and priorities for threatened partridges, francolins and quails of the world. Gibier Faune Sauvage 9: 493–502.
- Rands MRW (1985) Pesticide use on cereals and the survival of grey partridge chicks: a field experiment. J Appl Ecol 22: 49–54.
- Rassi P (2000) Lintujemme uusi uhanalaisuustarkastelu. Linnut 2: 6-13.
- Rave EH, Fleischer RC, Duvall F & Black JM (1994) Genetic analyses through DNA fingerprinting of captive populations of Hawaiian Geese. Cons Biol 8: 744–751.
- Redig PT (1989) The avian ceca: obligate combustion chambers or facultative afterburners? The conditioning influence of diet. J Exp Zool Suppl 3: 66–69.
- Remington TE (1989) Why do grouse have ceca? A test of the fibre digestion theory. J Exp Zool Suppl 3: 87–94.

- Ricklefs RE (1979) Patterns of growth in birds. V. A comparative study of development in the starling, common tern, and Japanese quail. Auk 96: 10–30.
- Rintamäki H, Karplund L, Lindén H & Hissa R (1984) Sexual differences in temperature regulation and energetics in the capercaillie *Tetrao urogallus*. Ornis Fennica 61: 69–74.
- Rivière JL (1980) 7-ethoxycoumarin dealkylase and cytochrome P-450 from grey partridge (*Perdix perdix*) hepatic and duodenal microsomes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 97: 546–552.
- Rivière JL, Grolleau G & Bach J (1985) Hepatic biotransformation in the buzzard (*Buteo buteo*) and the japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix*): effect of PCBs. Comp Biochem Physiol 82C: 439–443.
- Robbins CT, Hanley TA, Hagerman AE, Hjeljord O, Baker DL, Schwartz CC & Mautz WW (1987) Role of tannins in defending plants against ruminants: reduction in protein availability. Ecology 68: 98–107.
- Robbins CT, Hagerman AE, Austin PJ, McArthur C & Hanley TA (1991) Variation in mammalian physiological responses to a condensed tannin and its ecological implications. J Mamm 72: 480– 486.
- Robbins GES (1992) The captive breeding of partridge, quail and francolin. Gibier Faune Sauvage 9: 757–763.
- Robel RJ & Arruda SM (1986) Energetics and weight changes of northern bobwhites fed 6 different foods. J Wildl Manage 50: 236–238.
- Robertson P (1997) A natural history of the pheasant. Swan Hill Press, England.
- Robertson PA (1988) Survival of released pheasants, *Phasianus colchicus*, in Ireland. J Zool Lond 214: 683–695.
- Robertson PA, Wise DR & Blake KA (1993) Flying ability of different pheasant strains. J Wildl Manage 57: 778–782.
- Robertson PA, Zheng-Wang Z, Fehlberg U & Schulze J (1991) Factors affecting the flying ability of hand-reared pheasants. Game Conserv Rev 22: 108–110.
- Robin J-P, Cherel Y, Girard H, Géloen A & LeMaho Y (1987) Uric acid and urea in relation to protein catabolism in long-term fasting geese. J Comp Physiol 157B: 491–499.
- Rogers AR & Harpending H (1992) Population growth makes waves in the distribution of pairwise genetic distances. Mol Biol Evol 9: 552–569.
- Rolstad J & Wegge P (1989) Capercaillie (*Tetrao urogallus* L.) populations and modern forestry a case for landscape ecological studies. Finnish Game Res 46: 43–52.
- Rome LC, Funke RP, McNeill Alexander R, Lutz G, Aldridge H, Scott F & Freadman M (1988) Why animals have different muscle fibre types. Nature 335: 824–827.
- Rosser BWC & George JC (1986) The avian pectoralis: histochemical characterization and distribution of muscle fiber types. Can J Zool 64: 1174–1185.
- Ruokonen M, Kvist L & Lumme J (2000) Close relatedness between mitochondrial DNA from seven Anser goose species. J Evol Biol 13: 532–540.
- Rätti O, Helle P & Hollmén T (1999) Selective hunting of parasited grouse. The 8<sup>th</sup> Int Grouse Symp, Rovaniemi 1999, p 48, abstract.
- Saarela S, Hissa R, Pyörnilä A, Harjula R, Ojanen M & Orell M (1989) Do birds possess brown adipose tissue? Comp Biochem Physiol 92A: 219–228.
- Saarela S, Petäjä-Repo U & Hissa R (1990) Monoamines, thyroid hormones and energy reserves in developing capercaillie chicks (*Tetrao urogallus*: Tetraonidae). Comp Biochem Physiol 97A: 353–360.
- Sambrook J, Fritsch EF & Maniatis T (1989) Molecular cloning: A laboratory manual. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.
- Savory CJ (1974) The food of red grouse chicks Lagopus l. scoticus. Ibis 119: 1-9.
- Savory CJ & Gentle MJ (1976a) Effects of dietary dilution with fibre on the food intake and gut dimensions of Japanese quail. Br Poultry Sci 17: 561–570.

- Savory CJ & Gentle MJ (1976b) Changes in food intake and gut size in Japanese quail in response to manipulation of dietary fibre content. Br Poultry Sci 17: 571–580.
- Schroth KE (1991) Survival, movements, habitat selection of released Capercaillie in the north-east Black Forest in 1984–1989. Ornis Scand 22: 249–254.
- Schwartz CC, Regelin WL & Nagy JG (1980) Deer preference for juniper forage and volatile oil treated foods. J Wildl Manage 44: 114–120.
- Scott JM & Carpenter JW (1987) Release of captive-reared or translocated endangered birds: what do we need to know? J Wildl Manage 51: 749–770.
- Servello FA, Kirkpatrick RL & Webb KE jr (1987) Predicting metabolizable energy in the diet of ruffed grouse. J Wildl Manage 51: 560–567.
- Seutin G, Ratcliffe LM & Boag PT (1995) Mitochondrial DNA homogeneity in the phenotypically diverse redpoll finch complex (Aves: Carduelinae: *Carduelis flammea-hornemanni*). Evolution 49: 962–973.
- Shields GF & Wilson AC (1987a) Calibration of mitochondrial DNA evolution in Geese. J Mol Evol 24: 212–217.
- Shields GF & Wilson AC (1987b) Subspecies of the Canada goose (*Branta canadensis*) have distinct mitochondrial DNA's. Evolution 41: 662–666.
- Short LL (1969) Taxonomic aspects of avian hybridization. Auk 86: 84-105.
- Siivonen L (1957) Peltopyy- ja rusakkokantojen vaihteluista ja niiden perussyistä sekä katojen torjumisesta. Suomen Riista 11: 7–28.
- Sjöberg K & Lindén H (1991) Needles of *Pinus sylvestris* and *P. contorta* as food for captive capercaillies (*Tetrao urogallus*): preference tests and analyses of needle chemistry. Scan J For Res 6: 137–143.
- Smallwood PD & Peters WD (1986) Grey squirrel food preferences: The effects of tannin and fat concentration. Ecology 67: 168–174.
- Sorenson MD & Quinn TW (1998) Numts: A challenge for avian systematics and population biology. Auk 115: 214–221.
- Sotherton N (1992) The environmental benefits of conservation headlands in cereal fields. Outlook on agriculture 21: 219–224.
- Southwood TRE & Cross DJ (1969) The ecology of the partridge. III. Breeding success and the abundance of insects in natural habitats. J Anim Ecol 38: 497–509.
- Spidsø TK & Korsmo H (1994) Selection of feeding trees by Capercaillie Tetrao urogallus in winter. Scand J For Res 9: 180–184.
- Spiers DE, McNabb RA & McNabb FMA (1974) The development of thermoregulatory ability, heat seeking activities and thyroid function in hatchling Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*). J Comp Physiol 89: 159–174.
- Starck JM & Kloss E (1995) Structural responses of Japanese quail intestine to different diets. Deutsche Tierärztliche Wochenschrift 102: 146–150.
- Starling AE (1991) Captive breeding and release. Ornis Scand 22: 255–257.
- Stenman O & Helminen M (1974) Pyyn ikäluokan määritys siiven perusteella. Suomen Riista 25: 90– 96.
- Stevens L (1996) Avian biochemistry and molecular biology. Cambridge University Press, Great Britain.
- Storch I (1991) Habitat fragmentation, nest site selection, and nest predation risk in Capercaillie. Ornis Scand 22: 213–217.
- Storch I (1993) Habitat use and spacing of capercaillie in relation to forest fragmentation patterns. Dissertation. Faculty of Biology, Ludwig-Maximilian-University of Munich.
- Stupan I, Stretch G & Hayball P (2000) Olive oil phenols inhibit human hepatic microsomal activity. J Nutr 130: 2367–2370.

- Sulkava S (1964) On the living conditions of the partridge (*Perdix perdix L.*) and the brown hare (*Lepus europaeus* Pallas) in Ostrobothnia. Aquilo Ser Zool 2: 17–24.
- Suomalainen H & Arhimo E (1945) On the microbial decomposition of cellulose by wild gallinaceous birds (family Tetraonidae). Ornis Fennica 22: 21–23.
- Suomela J & Ayres MP (1994) Within-tree and among-tree variation in leaf characteristics of mountain birch and its implications for herbivory. Oikos 70: 212–222.
- Swain T (1977) Secondary compounds as protective agents. Ann Rev Plant Physiol 28: 479-501.
- Taberlet P, Fumagalli L, Wust-Saucy A-G & Cossons J-F (1998) Comparative phylogeography and postglacial colonization routes in Europe. Mol Ecol 7: 453–464.
- Tajima F (1989) Statistical method for testing the neutral mutation hypothesis by DNA polymorphism. Genetics 123: 585–595.
- Tamura K & Aotsuka T (1988) Rapid isolation method of animal mitochondria DNA by the alkaline lysis procedure. Biochem Genet 26: 815–819.
- Tapper S (ed) (1999) A question of balance. Game animals and their role in the British countryside. The Game Conservancy Trust, Fordingbridge, Hampshire, UK.
- Tarr CL & Fleischer RC (1993) Mitochondrial-DNA variation and evolutionary relationships in the amakihi complex. Auk 110: 825–831.
- Templeton A (1986) Coadaptation and outbreeding depression. In: Soulé M (ed) Conservation Biology. Sinauer Associates, Sunderland, MA, p 105–116.
- Thomas VG (1985) Myoglobin levels and mATPase activity in pectoral muscles of spruce and ruffed grouse (Aves: Tetraoninae). Comp Biochem Physiol 81A: 181–184.
- Thomas DH & Skadhauge E (1988) Transport function and control in bird caeca. Comp Biochem Physiol 90A: 591–596.
- Thomas DH & Skadhauge E (1989) Water and electrolyte transport by the avian ceca. J Exp Zool Suppl 3: 95–102.
- Thompson DR & Boag DA (1975) Role of the caeca in Japanese quail energetics. Can J Zool 53: 166– 170.
- Thompson DR & Taber RD (1948) Reference tables for dating events in nesting of ring-necked pheasant, bobwhite quail, and Hungarian partridge by aging of broods. J Wildl Manage 12: 14–19.
- Thouzeau C, Massemin S & Handrich Y (1997) Bone marrow fat mobilization in relation to lipid and protein catabolism during prolonged fasting in barn owls. J Comp Physiol B 167: 17–24.
- Tompkins DM, Draycott R & Hudson PJ (2000) Field evidence for apparent competition mediated via the shared parasites of two gamebird species. Ecology letters 3: 10–14.
- Totzke U, Fenske M, Hüppop O, Raabe H & Schach N (1999) The influence of fasting on blood and plasma composition of Herring Gulls (*Larus argentatus*). Phys Biochem Zool 72: 426–437.
- Tyrberg T (1998) Pleistocene birds of the Palearctic: a catalogue. Publications of the Nuttall Ornithological club no. 27. Cambridge, MA.
- Uimaniemi L, Orell M, Mönkkönen M, Huhta E, Jokimäki J & Lumme J (2000) Genetic diversity of the Siberian Jay (*Perisoreus infaustus*) in fragmented old-growth forests of Fennoscandia. Ecography 23: 669–677.
- Van Wagner CE & Baker AJ (1990) Association between mitochondrial DNA and morphological evolution in Canada geese. J Mol Evol 31: 373–382.
- Viscor G, Marqués M & Palomeque J (1985) Cardiovascular and organ weight adaptations as related to flight activity in birds. Comp Biochem Physiol 82A: 597–599.
- Viscor G, Torrella JR, Fouces V & Palomeque J (1992) Skeletal muscle capillarization and fiber types in urban and homing pigeons (*Columba livia*). Comp Biochem Physiol 101A: 751–757.
- Voltura MB & Wunder BA (1994) Physiological responses of the Mexican Woodrat (*Neotoma mexicana*) to condensed tannins. Am Midl Nat 132: 405–409.
- Väisänen RA, Lammi E & Koskimies P (1998) Muuttuva pesimälinnusto (with English instructions for species-specific layouts and a summary) Otava, Keuruu, Finland.
Walker CH (1998) Avian forms of cytochrome P450. Comp Biochem Physiol 121C: 65-72.

- Walker CH, Newton I, Hallam SD & Ronis MJJ (1987) Activities and toxicological significance of hepatic microsomal enzymes of the kestrel (*Falco tinnunculus*) and sparrowhawk (*Accipiter nisus*). Comp Biochem Physiol 86C: 379–382.
- Walker CH & Ronis MJJ (1989) The monooxygenases of birds, reptiles and amphibians. Xenobiotica 19: 1111–1121.
- Walsh PS, Metzger DA & Higuchi R (1991) Chelex 100 as a medium for simple extraction of DNA for PCR-based typing from forensic material. Biotechniques 10: 506–513.
- Warkentin IG & West NH (1990) Impact of long-term captivity on basal metabolism in birds. Comp Biochem Physiol 96A: 379–381.
- Webb T & Bartlein PJ (1992) Global changes during the last 3 million years: Climatic controls and biotic responses. Annu Rev Ecol Syst 23: 141–173.
- Wenink PW, Baker AJ & Tilanus MGJ (1993) Hypervariable control region sequences reveal global population structuring in a long-distance migrant shorebird, the dunlin (*Calidris alpina*). Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 90: 94–98.
- Wenink PW, Baker AJ & Tilanus MGJ (1994) Mitochondrial control region sequences in two shorebird species, the turnstone and the dunlin, and their utility in population genetic studies. Mol Biol Evol 11: 22–31.
- Wenink PW, Baker AJ & Tilanus MGJ (1996) Global mitochondrial DNA phylogeography of holarctic breeding dunlins (*Calidris alpina*). Evolution 50: 318–330.
- Westerskov K (1958) The partridge as a game bird. NZ Outdoor 22: 12-15.
- Westerskov K (1964) Peltopyyn elinmahdollisuuksista Suomessa. Suomen Riista 17: 14-21.
- Whittow GC & Tazawa H (1991) The early development of thermoregulation in birds. Physiol Zool 64: 1371–1390.
- Williams JB & Braun EJ (1996) Renal compensation for cecal loss in Gambel's quail (*Callipepla gambelii*). Comp Biochem Physiol 113A: 333–341.
- Wilson AC, Cann RL, Carr SM, George M, Gyllensten UB, Helm-Bychowski KM, Higuchi RG, Palumbi SR, Prager EM, Sage RD & Stoneking M (1985) Mitochondrial DNA and two perspectives on evolutionary genetics. Biol J Linn Soc 26: 375–400.
- Woodard AE, Vohra P & Snyder RL (1977) Effect of protein levels in the diet on the growth of pheasants. Poultry Sci 56: 1492–1500.
- Young JR, Braun CE, Oyler-McCance SJ, Hupp JW & Quinn TW (2000) A new species of sagegrouse (Phasianidae: *Centrocercus*) from southwestern Colorado. Wilson Bull 112: 445–453.